

# Program Directory for IBM MQ for z/OS

## **Continuous Delivery**

9.2.5

Program Number 5655-MQ9

for use with z/OS

Continuous Delivery release refreshed with PTFs for 9.2.5 function

Document Date: March 2022

GI13-4453-05

- Note -

Before using this information and the product it supports, be sure to read the general information under Appendix D, "Notices" on page 62.

© Copyright International Business Machines Corporation 1993, 2022. Note to U.S. Government Users — Documentation related to restricted rights — Use, duplication or disclosure is subject to restrictions set forth in GSA ADP Schedule Contract with IBM Corp.

## Contents

1.1	Introduction       IBM MQ for z/OS Description         IBM MQ for z/OS FMIDs       IBM MQ for z/OS FMIDs	2
2.1 2.2 2 2.3	Program Materials         Basic Machine-Readable Material         Program Publications         2.2.1 Optional Program Publications         Program Source Materials         Publications Useful During Installation	3 5 5 5
3.1 3.2	Program Support         Program Services         Preventive Service Planning         Statement of Support Procedures	7 7
4.1	Program and Service Level Information Program Level Information Service Level Information	9
5.1 5.2 5.2 5.2 5.2 5.2 5.2 5.2 5.2 5.2 5.2	Installation Requirements and ConsiderationsDriving System Requirements5.1.1 Machine Requirements5.1.2 Programming RequirementsTarget System Requirements5.2.1 Machine Requirements5.2.2 Programming Requirements5.2.2.1 Installation Requisites5.2.2.2 Operational Requisites5.2.2.3 Toleration/Coexistence Requisites5.2.2.4 Incompatibility (Negative) Requisites5.2.3 DASD Storage Requirements5.2.3 DASD Storage Requirements5.2.3 Considerations	12 12 13 13 13 13 13 14 15 15 16 22
6.1 6.2 6.3 6	Installation Instructions         The components of IBM MQ for z/OS         IBM MQ for z/OS libraries         Installing IBM MQ for z/OS         6.3.1 SMP/E Considerations for Installing IBM MQ for z/OS         6.3.2 SMP/E Options Subentry Values         6.3.3 SMP/E CALLLIBS Processing	25 26 26 27

6.3.4 Installation summary for IBM MQ for z/OS	27
6.3.5 Prepare to install IBM MQ for z/OS	28
6.3.5.1 High-level qualifiers	29
6.3.5.2 Volume and unit names	
6.3.5.3 SMP/E environment	
6.3.5.4 File system	
6.3.6 Sample Jobs	
6.3.7 Create the installation JCL	
6.3.7.1 Read in the sample installation JCL	
6.3.8 Customize the sample installation JCL	36
6.3.9 Prepare the installation environment	
6.3.9.1 High-level assembler consideration	
6.3.9.2 Global zone	
6.3.9.3 Target and distribution zones	
6.3.10 Perform SMP/E RECEIVE	
6.3.11 Allocate SMP/E Target and Distribution Libraries	
6.3.12 Set up the file system	
6.3.13 Allocating file system paths	
6.3.14 Create DDDEF Entries	
6.3.15 Perform SMP/E APPLY	
6.3.16 Perform SMP/E ACCEPT	
6.3.17 Run REPORT CROSSZONE	
6.3.18 Enabling automatic relinking after service is applied	
6.3.19 Mount the file system data sets on the target system	
6.4 Activating IBM MQ for z/OS	
6.4.1 Enabling measured usage license charges	
6.4.2 Preparing LPA data sets	
6.5 What SMP/E has done	
6.5.1 Library contents after installation	
6.5.2 Directory contents after installation	
6.5.3 What to do if you apply service	53
Appendix A. Customizing the sample installation manually	54
	54
Appendix B. Enabling automatic relinking after service is applied	57
B.1 Cross zone preparation	
B.2 SMP/E LINK	
	00
Appendix C. SMP/E Migration considerations	59
C.1 Migrating from IBM MQ for z/OS 9.0.0 or IBM MQ for z/OS 9.1.0.	
C.1.1 Target and distribution zones.	
C.2 Tailoring Installation jobs for migration.	
Appendix D. Notices	62
D.1 Trademarks	

# Figures

1.	Program File Content	3
2.	Basic Material: Unlicensed Publications	5
3.	Publications Useful During Installation	6
4.		7
5.	Component IDs	8
6.	Driving System Software Requirements	13
7.	Target System Mandatory Installation Requisites	14
8.	Target System Mandatory Operational Requisites	14
9.	Target System Conditional Operational Requisites	14
10.	Target System Negative Requisites	16
11.	Total DASD Space Required by IBM MQ for z/OS	16
12.	Storage Requirements for IBM MQ for z/OS Target Libraries	18
13.	IBM MQ for z/OS File System Paths	20
14.	Storage Requirements for IBM MQ for z/OS Distribution Libraries	21
15.	Cross Reference to Installable Features	25
16.	SMP/E Options Subentry Values	27
17.	High-level qualifiers for data set names	29
18.	Volume and unit names	30
19.	Target and distribution zone names	31
20.	Path for IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components.	32
21.	Sample Installation Jobs	33
22.	Allocation jobs for optional features	41
23.	Library contents after installation	50
24.	Directory contents after installation	53

### 1.0 Introduction

IBM MQ for z/OS 9.2 has two types of release; a Long Term Support (LTS) release and a Continuous Delivery (CD) release. The differences between these two are documented in detail at https://www.ibm.com/docs/SSFKSJ\_9.2.0/com.ibm.mq.pla.doc/q004715\_.html. This program directory describes installation of the FMIDs associated with the Continuous Delivery release.

This program directory is intended for system programmers who are responsible for program installation and maintenance. It contains information about the material and procedures associated with the installation of IBM MQ for z/OS.

The Program Directory contains the following sections:

- 2.0, "Program Materials" on page 3 identifies the basic program materials and documentation for IBM MQ for z/OS.
- 3.0, "Program Support" on page 7 describes the IBM support available for IBM MQ for z/OS.
- 4.0, "Program and Service Level Information" on page 9 lists the APARs (program level) and PTFs (service level) that have been incorporated into IBM MQ for z/OS.
- 5.0, "Installation Requirements and Considerations" on page 12 identifies the resources and considerations that are required for installing and using IBM MQ for z/OS.
- 6.0, "Installation Instructions" on page 24 provides detailed installation instructions for IBM MQ for z/OS. It also describes the procedures for activating the functions of IBM MQ for z/OS, or refers to appropriate publications.
- Appendix A, "Customizing the sample installation manually" on page 54 describes what you must do if you wish to customize the sample installation jobs manually.
- Appendix B, "Enabling automatic relinking after service is applied" on page 57 describes how to use an SMP/E option to perform automatic cross-zone link-editing after service has been applied.
- Appendix C, "SMP/E Migration considerations" on page 59 describes what you must do when migrating from an earlier release of IBM MQ for z/OS.

Before installing IBM MQ for z/OS, read the *CBPDO Memo To Users* and the *CBPDO Memo To Users Extension* that are supplied with this program in softcopy format and this program directory; after which, keep the documents for your reference. Section 3.2, "Preventive Service Planning" on page 7 tells you how to find any updates to the information and procedures in this program directory.

IBM MQ for z/OS is supplied in a Custom-Built Product Delivery Offering (CBPDO, 5751-CS3). The program directory that is provided in softcopy format on the CBPDO is identical to the hardcopy format if one was included with your order. All service and HOLDDATA for IBM MQ for z/OS are included on the CBPDO.

Do not use this program directory if you install IBM MQ for z/OS with a SystemPac or ServerPac. When you use one of those offerings, use the jobs and documentation supplied with the offering. The offering will point you to specific sections of this program directory as needed.

#### 1.1 IBM MQ for z/OS Description

IBM MQ for z/OS enables z/OS applications to use message queuing to participate in message-driven processing. With message-driven processing, applications can communicate across different platforms by using the appropriate MQ products. All MQ products implement a common application programming interface whatever platform the applications run on. The calls made by the applications and the messages they exchange are common.

#### 1.2 IBM MQ for z/OS FMIDs

IBM MQ for z/OS consists of the following FMIDs:

HMS9CD0 JMS9CD1 JMS9CD2 JMS9CD3 JMS9CD4 JMS9CD5 JMS9CD6 JMS9CD7 JMS9CD8

#### - Important

JMS9CD7 (IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer) should only be installed, and must only be used, if you have entitlement to one or more of: IBM MQ Advanced for z/OS, IBM MQ Advanced for z/OS VUE or IBM MQ MFT for z/OS.

## 2.0 Program Materials

An IBM program is identified by a program number. The program number for IBM MQ for z/OS is 5655-MQ9.

Basic Machine-Readable Materials are materials that are supplied under the base license and are required for the use of the product.

The program announcement material describes the features supported by IBM MQ for z/OS. Ask your IBM representative for this information if you have not already received a copy.

#### 2.1 Basic Machine-Readable Material

The distribution medium for this program is physical media or downloadable files. This program is in SMP/E RELFILE format and is installed by using SMP/E. See 6.0, "Installation Instructions" on page 24 for more information about how to install the program.

You can find information about the physical media for the basic machine-readable materials for IBM MQ for z/OS in the *CBPDO Memo To Users Extension*.

Figure 1 describes the program file content for IBM MQ for z/OS. You can refer to the *CBPDO Memo To Users Extension* to see where the files reside on the image.

#### Notes:

- 1. The data set attributes in this table must be used in the JCL of jobs that read the data sets. However, because the data sets are in IEBCOPY unloaded format, their actual attributes might be different.
- 2. If any RELFILEs are identified as PDSEs, ensure that SMPTLIB data sets are allocated as PDSEs.

Figure 1 (Page 1 of 3). Program File Content				
Name	O R G	R E C F M	L R E C L	BLK SIZE
SMPMCS	SEQ	FB	80	3120
IBM.HMS9CD0.F1	PDSE	FB	80	27920
IBM.HMS9CD0.F2	PDSE	FB	80	8800
IBM.HMS9CD0.F3	PDSE	FB	80	8800
IBM.HMS9CD0.F4	PDSE	FB	80	8800
IBM.HMS9CD0.F5	PDSE	FB	80	8800

	0	R E C	L R E	
	R	F	C	BLK
Name	G	М	L	SIZE
IBM.HMS9CD0.F6	PDSE	FB	80	8800
IBM.HMS9CD0.F7	PDSE	FB	80	8800
IBM.HMS9CD0.F8	PDSE	FB	80	8800
IBM.HMS9CD0.F9	PDSE	U	0	6144
IBM.HMS9CD0.F10	PDSE	FB	80	8800
IBM.JMS9CD1.F1	PDSE	FB	80	27920
IBM.JMS9CD1.F2	PDSE	U	0	6144
IBM.JMS9CD1.F3	PDSE	FB	80	8800
IBM.JMS9CD1.F4	PDSE	FB	80	8800
IBM.JMS9CD1.F5	PDSE	FB	80	8800
IBM.JMS9CD2.F1	PDSE	FB	80	27920
IBM.JMS9CD2.F2	PDSE	U	0	6144
IBM.JMS9CD2.F3	PDSE	FB	80	8800
IBM.JMS9CD2.F4	PDSE	FB	80	8800
IBM.JMS9CD2.F5	PDSE	FB	80	8800
IBM.JMS9CD3.F1	PDSE	FB	80	27920
IBM.JMS9CD3.F2	PDSE	U	0	6144
IBM.JMS9CD3.F3	PDSE	FB	80	8800
IBM.JMS9CD3.F4	PDSE	FB	80	8800
IBM.JMS9CD3.F5	PDSE	FB	80	8800
IBM.JMS9CD4.F1	PDSE	FB	80	27920
IBM.JMS9CD4.F2	PDSE	U	0	6144
IBM.JMS9CD4.F3	PDSE	FB	80	8800
IBM.JMS9CD4.F4	PDSE	FB	80	8800
IBM.JMS9CD4.F5	PDSE	FB	80	8800
IBM.JMS9CD5.F1	PDSE	FB	80	27920
IBM.JMS9CD5.F2	PDSE	U	0	6144
IBM.JMS9CD5.F3	PDSE	FB	80	8800
IBM.JMS9CD5.F4	PDSE	FB	80	8800

Figure 1 (Page 3 of 3). Program File Content				
		R	L	
	0	E C	R E	
	R	F	Ē	BLK
Name	G	М	L	SIZE
IBM.JMS9CD5.F5	PDSE	FB	80	8800
IBM.JMS9CD6.F1	PDSE	VB	130	27998
IBM.JMS9CD6.F2	PDSE	VB	32000	32004
IBM.JMS9CD7.F1	PDSE	VB	130	27998
IBM.JMS9CD7.F2	PDSE	FB	80	8800
IBM.JMS9CD7.F3	PDSE	VB	32000	32004
IBM.JMS9CD8.F1	PDSE	VB	130	27998
IBM.JMS9CD8.F2	PDSE	VB	32000	32004

### 2.2 Program Publications

The following sections identify the basic publications for IBM MQ for z/OS.

Figure 2 identifies the basic unlicensed publications for IBM MQ for z/OS. Those that are in softcopy format publications can be obtained from the IBM Publications Center website at https://www.ibm.com/resources/publications.

Figure 2. Basic Material: Unlicensed Publications				
Publication Title	Form Number	Media Format		
IBM MQ for z/OS 9.2 Licensed Program Specifications	GC34-7385	DVD-ROM		
IBM MQ for z/OS 9.2.5 Program Directory	GI13-4453	IBM Publications Center		

### 2.2.1 Optional Program Publications

No optional publications are provided for IBM MQ for z/OS.

#### 2.3 Program Source Materials

No program source materials or viewable program listings are provided for IBM MQ for z/OS.

### 2.4 Publications Useful During Installation

You might want to use the publications listed in Figure 3 on page 6 during the installation of IBM MQ for z/OS.

Additionally, IBM MQ for z/OS 9.2.5 documentation is published in IBM Documentation, which can be viewed from a web browser with Internet access at https://www.ibm.com/docs/SSFKSJ\_9.2.0.

Figure 3. Publications Useful During Installation	
Publication Title	Form Number
IBM SMP/E for z/OS User's Guide	SA23-2277
IBM SMP/E for z/OS Commands	SA23-2275
IBM SMP/E for z/OS Reference	SA23-2276
IBM SMP/E for z/OS Messages, Codes, and Diagnosis	GA32-0883
z/OS MVS Initialization and Tuning Reference	SA23-1380
z/OS MVS JCL Reference	SA23-1385
z/OS UNIX System Services Planning	GA32-0884
z/OS UNIX System Services User's Guide	SA23-2279

Note: https://www.ibm.com/docs/zos/2.4.0?topic=zos-smpe https://www.ibm.com/docs/zos/2.4.0?topic=zos-mvs https://www.ibm.com/docs/zos/2.4.0?topic=zos-unix-system-services

## 3.0 Program Support

This section describes the IBM support available for IBM MQ for z/OS.

#### 3.1 Program Services

Contact your IBM representative for specific information about available program services.

#### 3.2 Preventive Service Planning

Before you install IBM MQ for z/OS, make sure that you have reviewed the current Preventive Service Planning (PSP) information. Review the PSP Bucket for General Information, Installation Documentation, and the Cross Product Dependencies sections. For the Recommended Service section, instead of reviewing the PSP Bucket, it is recommended you use the IBM.PRODUCTINSTALL-REQUIREDSERVICE fix category in SMP/E to ensure you have all the recommended service installed. Use the **FIXCAT(IBM.PRODUCTINSTALL-REQUIREDSERVICE)** operand on the **APPLY CHECK** command. See 6.3.15, "Perform SMP/E APPLY" on page 43 for a sample APPLY command.

If you obtained IBM MQ for z/OS as part of a CBPDO, HOLDDATA is included.

If the CBPDO for IBM MQ for z/OS is older than two weeks by the time you install the product materials, you can obtain the latest PSP Bucket information by going to the following website:

https://www14.software.ibm.com/webapp/set2/psearch/search?domain=psp.

You can also use S/390 SoftwareXcel or contact the IBM Support Center to obtain the latest PSP Bucket information.

For program support, access the Software Support Website at https://www.ibm.com/support/.

PSP Buckets are identified by UPGRADEs, which specify product levels; and SUBSETs, which specify the FMIDs for a product level. The UPGRADE and SUBSET values for IBM MQ for z/OS are included in Figure 4.

Figure 4 (Page 1 of 2). PSP Upgrade and Subset ID				
UPGRADE	SUBSET	Description		
MQMESA	HMS9CD0	IBM MQ for z/OS base program		
MQMESA	JMS9CD1	U.S. English language feature		
MQMESA	JMS9CD2	Japanese language feature		
MQMESA	JMS9CD3	Simplified Chinese language feature		

Figure 4 (Page 2 of 2). PSP Upgrade and Subset ID					
UPGRADE	SUBSET	Description			
MQMESA	JMS9CD4	U.S. English (uppercase) language feature			
MQMESA	JMS9CD5	French language feature			
MQMESA	JMS9CD6	Unix System Services Web Components feature			
MQMESA	JMS9CD7	Managed File Transfer feature			
MQMESA	JMS9CD8	Unix System Services Components feature			

### 3.3 Statement of Support Procedures

Report any problems which you feel might be an error in the product materials to your IBM Support Center. You may be asked to gather and submit additional diagnostics to assist the IBM Support Center in their analysis.

Figure 5 identifies the component IDs (COMPID) for IBM MQ for z/OS.

Figure 5. Con	Figure 5. Component IDs					
FMID	COMPID	Component Name	RETAIN Release			
HMS9CD0	5655MQ900	IBM MQ for z/OS Base	CD0			
JMS9CD1	5655MQ900	IBM MQ for z/OS US English ENU	CD1			
JMS9CD2	5655MQ900	IBM MQ for z/OS Japanese JPN	CD2			
JMS9CD3	5655MQ900	IBM MQ for z/OS Simplified Chinese CHS	CD3			
JMS9CD4	5655MQ900	IBM MQ for z/OS Uppercase English ENP	CD4			
JMS9CD5	5655MQ900	IBM MQ for z/OS French FRA	CD5			
JMS9CD6	5655MQ900	IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components	CD6			
JMS9CD7	5655MQ900	IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer	CD7			
JMS9CD8	5655MQ900	IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components	CD8			

## 4.0 Program and Service Level Information

This section identifies the program and relevant service levels of IBM MQ for z/OS. The program level refers to the APAR fixes that have been incorporated into the program. The service level refers to the PTFs that have been incorporated into the program.

#### 4.1 Program Level Information

The following APAR fixes against previous releases of IBM MQ for z/OS have been incorporated into this release. They are listed by FMID.

• FMID HMS9CD0

IT29565	PH25081	PH30801
IT29944	PH25132	PH30886
IT30601	PH25153	PH31004
IT31885	PH25190	PH31304
IT32081	PH25527	PH31540
IT33028	PH25576	PH31668
IT33571	PH26266	PH31980
IT33668	PH26279	PH32004
IT34118	PH26516	PH32169
IT35488	PH26615	PH32494
IT35489	PH26718	PH32539
IT36756	PH27127	PH32757
IT37576	PH27337	PH32885
IT38623	PH27803	PH33087
PH00544	PH27860	PH33239
PH02554	PH27900	PH33355
PH02895	PH27932	PH33362
PH05676	PH28037	PH33420
PH06892	PH28338	PH33470
PH14225	PH28407	PH33734
PH19083	PH29229	PH33737
PH20037	PH29277	PH33782
PH20354	PH29314	PH33783
PH20586	PH29385	PH33911
PH21133	PH29412	PH34231
PH23044	PH29481	PH34265
PH23086	PH29790	PH34286
PH23554	PH30059	PH34589
PH23564	PH30234	PH34830
PH23608	PH30305	PH35343
PH23759	PH30341	PH35587

	PH35651 PH35786 PH36067 PH36230 PH36244 PH36316 PH36719	PH38014 PH38031 PH38095 PH38869 PH38991 PH39275 PH39364	PH39957 PH40300 PH40724 PH40881 PH41724 PH42018 PH42610
	PH36742 PH37436	PH39578 PH39845	PI91644 PI94365
	11137430	11109040	1 134303
•	FMID JMS9CD6		
	IT31917 IT33552	IT34691 IT38264	IT39013 PH37175
	IT34463	1100204	1110/170
•	FMID JMS9CD7		
	IT31225	IT34486	IT35974
	IT32775	IT34573	IT36233
	IT32935	IT34591	IT36500
	IT33175	IT34623	IT36702
	IT33189	IT34780	IT36746
	IT33387	IT34850	IT36960
	IT33633	IT34978	IT37566
	IT33894	IT35222	IT37606
	IT34133	IT35322	IT37733
	IT34153 IT34168	IT35322 IT35398	
			IT37869
	IT34251	IT35582	IT37958
	IT34252	IT35599	IT38542
	IT34350	IT35701	IT38745
	IT34422	IT35878	IT39219
	IT34436	IT35941	PH26607
•	FMID JMS9CD8		
	IT29963	IT33772	IT37502
	IT32212	IT33794	IT37651
	IT32295	IT33852	IT37878
	IT32554	IT34120	IT38118
	IT32925	IT34684	IT38158
	IT32987	IT34967	IT38173
	IT33500	IT36308	IT38380
	IT33590	IT36701	IT38423
	IT33639	IT37224	PH26255
	IT33764	IT37469	

**10** IBM MQ for z/OS Program Directory

•

٠

٠

#### 4.2 Service Level Information

PTFs containing APAR fixes against this release of IBM MQ for z/OS have been incorporated into this product package. For a list of included PTFs, examine the ++VER statement in the product's SMPMCS.

Frequently check the IBM MQ for z/OS PSP Bucket for HIPER and SPECIAL attention PTFs against all FMIDs that you must install. You can also receive the latest HOLDDATA, then add the **FIXCAT(IBM.PRODUCTINSTALL-REQUIREDSERVICE)** operand on your **APPLY CHECK** command. This will allow you to review the recommended and critical service that should be installed with your FMIDs.

## 5.0 Installation Requirements and Considerations

The following sections identify the system requirements for installing and activating IBM MQ for z/OS. The following terminology is used:

• Driving system: the system on which SMP/E is executed to install the program.

The program might have specific operating system or product level requirements for using processes, such as binder or assembly utilities during the installation.

• Target system: the system on which the program is configured and run.

The program might have specific product level requirements, such as needing access to the library of another product for link-edits. These requirements, either mandatory or optional, might directly affect the element during the installation or in its basic or enhanced operation.

In many cases, you can use a system as both a driving system and a target system. However, you can make a separate IPL-able clone of the running system to use as a target system. The clone must include copies of all system libraries that SMP/E updates, copies of the SMP/E CSI data sets that describe the system libraries, and your PARMLIB and PROCLIB.

Use separate driving and target systems in the following situations:

- When you install a new level of a product that is already installed, the new level of the product will replace the old one. By installing the new level onto a separate target system, you can test the new level and keep the old one in production at the same time.
- When you install a product that shares libraries or load modules with other products, the installation can disrupt the other products. By installing the product onto a separate target system, you can assess these impacts without disrupting your production system.

### 5.1 Driving System Requirements

This section describes the environment of the driving system required to install IBM MQ for z/OS.

#### 5.1.1 Machine Requirements

The driving system can run in any hardware environment that supports the required software.

### 5.1.2 Programming Requirements

Figure 6. Drivi	ng System Software Red	quirements		
Program Number	Product Name	Minimum VRM	Minimum Service Level will satisfy these APARs	Included in the shipped product?
5650-ZOS	z/OS	2.3.0	N/A	No

Note: SMP/E is a requirement for Installation and is an element of z/OS.

**Note:** Installation might require migration to new z/OS releases to be service supported. See https://www.ibm.com/support/lifecycle/.

IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components, IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components and IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer are installed into a file system. Before installing these components, you must ensure that the target system file system data sets are available for processing on the driving system. OMVS must be active on the driving system and the target system file system data sets must be mounted on the driving system.

If you plan to install IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components, IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components or IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer in a file system, this requires that zFS be active on the driving system. Information on activating and using zFS can be found in IBM Documentation at https://www.ibm.com/docs/zos/2.4.0?topic=administration-zfs-guide

#### 5.2 Target System Requirements

This section describes the environment of the target system required to install and use IBM MQ for z/OS.

IBM MQ for z/OS installs in the z/OS (Z038) SREL.

#### 5.2.1 Machine Requirements

The target system can run in any hardware environment that supports the required software.

### 5.2.2 Programming Requirements

#### 5.2.2.1 Installation Requisites

Installation requisites identify products that are required and *must* be present on the system or products that are not required but *should* be present on the system for the successful installation of this product.

Mandatory installation requisites identify products that are required on the system for the successful installation of this product. These products are specified as PREs or REQs.

Figure 7. Targe	et System Mandato	ry Installation Requisites		
Program Number	Product Name	Minimum VRM	Minimum Service Level will satisfy these APARs	Included in the shipped product?
5650-ZOS	z/OS	2.3.0	N/A	No

**Note:** Installation might require migration to new releases to obtain support. See https://www.ibm.com/support/lifecycle/.

Conditional installation requisites identify products that are *not* required for successful installation of this product but can resolve such things as certain warning messages at installation time. These products are specified as IF REQs.

IBM MQ for z/OS has no conditional installation requisites.

#### 5.2.2.2 Operational Requisites

Operational requisites are products that are required and *must* be present on the system or products that are not required but *should* be present on the system for this product to operate all or part of its functions.

Mandatory operational requisites identify products that are required for this product to operate its basic functions.

Figure 8. Target	System Mandatory Operational Requisites
Program Number	Product Name and Minimum VRM/Service Level
5650-ZOS	z/OS 2.3.0 or higher

**Note:** Installation might require migration to new releases to obtain support. See https://www.ibm.com/support/lifecycle/.

Conditional operational requisites identify products that are *not* required for this product to operate its basic functions but are required at run time for this product to operate specific functions. These products are specified as IF REQs.

Figure 9 (Page	1 of 2). Target System Conditional Operational Requisi	tes
Program Number	Product Name and Minimum VRM/Service Level	Function
5655-Y04	CICS Transaction Server for z/OS 5.2.0 or higher	CICS applications

Figure 9 (Pag	e 2 of 2). Target System Conditional Operational Requisit	tes
Program Number	Product Name and Minimum VRM/Service Level	Function
5650-ZOS	Cryptographic Services System SSL (FMID HCPT430)	SSL Channels
5650-ZOS	Cryptographic Services Security Level 3 (FMID JCPT431)	Some CipherSpecs for SSL Channels
5650-ZOS	Cryptographic Support for z/OS 2.1 - z/OS 2.2 (FMID HCR77C0)	Optional random number generator
5650-DB2	Db2 for z/OS 12.1.0 or higher	Shared-queue access
Any one of the	e following:	
5655-EC6	Enterprise COBOL for z/OS 6.1.0 or higher	COBOL applications
5655-S71	Enterprise COBOL for z/OS 4.2.0 or higher	COBOL applications
Any one of the	e following:	
5635-A06	IMS 15.1.0	IMS applications
5635-A05	IMS 14.1.0	IMS applications
Any one of the	e following:	
5655-DGH	IBM 64-bit SDK for z/OS, Java Technology Edition 8 or higher	JMS applications, MQ Console, administrative and messaging REST API, and IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer
5655-DGG	IBM 31-bit SDK for z/OS, Java Technology Edition 8 or higher	JMS applications and IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer

**Note:** Installation might require migration to new releases to obtain support. See https://www.ibm.com/support/lifecycle/.

#### 5.2.2.3 Toleration/Coexistence Requisites

Toleration/coexistence requisites identify products that must be present on sharing systems. These systems can be other systems in a multisystem environment (not necessarily sysplex), a shared DASD environment (such as test and production), or systems that reuse the same DASD environment at different time intervals.

IBM MQ for z/OS has no toleration/coexistence requisites.

#### 5.2.2.4 Incompatibility (Negative) Requisites

Negative requisites identify products that must not be installed on the same system as this product.

Figure 10. Targ	get System Negative Requisites	
Program Number	Product Name and Minimum VRM/Service Level	
5655-MQ9	IBM MQ for z/OS 9.2.0 LTS	

**Note:** Installation might require migration to new releases to obtain support. See https://www.ibm.com/support/lifecycle/.

### 5.2.3 DASD Storage Requirements

IBM MQ for z/OS libraries can reside on all supported DASD types.

Figure 11 lists the total space that is required for each type of library.

Figure 11. Total DASD Space Required by IBM MQ for z/OS							
Library Type	Total Space Required in 3390 Trks	Description					
Target	3621	Target libraries					
Distribution	17096	Distribution libraries					
File System	1400 MB	Unix System Services Components, Unix System Services Web Components and Managed File Transfer features					

#### Notes:

- 1. For non-RECFM U data sets, IBM recommends using system-determined block sizes for efficient DASD utilization. For RECFM U data sets, IBM recommends using a block size of 32760, which is most efficient from the performance and DASD utilization perspective.
- 2. Abbreviations used for data set types are shown as follows.
  - **U** Unique data set, allocated by this product and used by only this product. This table provides all the required information to determine the correct storage for this data set. You do not need to refer to other tables or program directories for the data set size.
  - **S** Shared data set, allocated by this product and used by this product and other products. To determine the correct storage needed for this data set, add the storage size given in this table to those given in other tables (perhaps in other program directories). If the data set already exists, it must have enough free space to accommodate the storage size given in this table.
  - **E** Existing shared data set, used by this product and other products. This data set is *not* allocated by this product. To determine the correct storage for this data set, add the storage size given in this table to those given in other tables (perhaps in other program directories). If the data set already exists, it must have enough free space to accommodate the storage size given in this table.

If you currently have a previous release of this product installed in these libraries, the installation of this release will delete the old release and reclaim the space that was used by the old release and any service that had been installed. You can determine whether these libraries have enough space by deleting the old release with a dummy function, compressing the libraries, and comparing the space requirements with the free space in the libraries.

For more information about the names and sizes of the required data sets, see 6.3.11, "Allocate SMP/E Target and Distribution Libraries" on page 41.

- 3. Abbreviations used for the file system path type are as follows.
  - **N** New path, created by this product.
  - **X** Path created by this product, but might already exist from a previous release.
  - P Previously existing path, created by another product.
- 4. All target and distribution libraries listed have the following attributes:
  - The default name of the data set can be changed.
  - The default block size of the data set can be changed.
  - The data set can be merged with another data set that has equivalent characteristics.
  - The data set can be either a PDS or a PDSE, with some exceptions. If the value in the "ORG" column specifies "PDS", the data set must be a PDS. If the value in "DIR Blks" column specifies "N/A", the data set must be a PDSE.
- 5. All target libraries listed have the following attributes:
  - These data sets can be SMS-managed, but they are not required to be SMS-managed.
  - These data sets are not required to reside on the IPL volume.
  - The values in the "Member Type" column are not necessarily the actual SMP/E element types that are identified in the SMPMCS.
- 6. All target libraries that are listed and contain load modules have the following attributes:
  - These data sets can not be in the LPA, with some exceptions. If the value in the "Member Type" column specifies "LPA", it is advised to place the data set in the LPA.
  - These data sets can be in the LNKLST.
  - The SCSQAUTH, SCSQLINK, SCSQMVR1, SCSQANLE, SCSQANLK, SCSQANLC, SCSQANLU, SCSQANLF, SCSQSNLE, SCSQSNLK, SCSQSNLC, SCSQSNLU, SCSQSNLF libraries need to be APF authorized if used by features you install.

The following figures describe the target and distribution libraries and file system paths required to install IBM MQ for z/OS. The storage requirements of IBM MQ for z/OS must be added to the storage required by other programs that have data in the same library or path.

**Note:** Use the data in these tables to determine which libraries can be merged into common data sets. In addition, since some ALIAS names may not be unique, ensure that no naming conflicts will be introduced before merging libraries.

Library DDNAME	Member Type	Target Volume	T Y P E	O R G	R E C F M	L R E C L	No. of 3390 Trks	No. of DIR Biks
SCSQANLE	LMOD	ANY	U	PDSE	U	0	17	N/A
SCSQASMS	MAC	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	14	N/A
SCSQAUTH	LMOD	ANY	U	PDSE	U	0	1523	N/A
SCSQC370	MAC	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	76	N/A
SCSQC37S	SAMP	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	66	N/A
SCSQCICS	LMOD	ANY	U	PDSE	U	0	81	N/A
SCSQCLST	CLIST	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A
SCSQCOBC	MAC	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	39	N/A
SCSQCOBS	SAMP	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	56	N/A
SCSQCPPS	SAMP	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A
SCSQDEFS	DATA MAC	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	64	N/A
SCSQEXEC	EXEC	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	27	N/A
SCSQHPPS	MAC	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A
SCSQINST	SAMP	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	14	N/A
SCSQLINK	LMOD	ANY	U	PDS	U	0	10	Ę
SCSQLOAD	LMOD	ANY	U	PDSE	U	0	276	N/A
SCSQMACS	MAC	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	71	N/A

Library DDNAME	Member Type	Target Volume	T Y P E	O R G	R E C F M	L R E C L	No. of 3390 Trks	No. of DIR Blks
SCSQMAPS	DATA4	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A
SCSQMSGE	MSGENU	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A
SCSQMVR1	LMOD	ANY	U	PDSE	U	0	323	N/A
SCSQPLIC	MAC	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	35	N/A
SCSQPLIS	SAMP	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A
SCSQPNLA	PNLENU	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A
SCSQPNLE	PNLENU	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	117	N/A
SCSQPROC	SAMP	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	57	N/A
SCSQSNLE	LMOD	ANY	U	PDS	U	0	10	5
SCSQTBLE	TBLENU	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A
SCSQANLK	LMOD	ANY	U	PDSE	U	0	18	N/A
SCSQMSGK	MSGJPN	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A
SCSQPNLK	PNLJPN	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	119	N/A
SCSQSNLK	LMOD	ANY	U	PDS	U	0	10	5
SCSQTBLK	TBLJPN	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A
SCSQANLC	LMOD	ANY	U	PDSE	U	0	17	N/A
SCSQMSGC	MSGCHS	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A

Library DDNAME	Member Type	Target Volume	T Y P E	O R G	R E C F	L R C L	No. of 3390 Trks	No. of DIR BIks
SCSQPNLC	PNLCHS	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	105	N/A
SCSQSNLC	LMOD	ANY	U	PDS	U	0	10	5
SCSQTBLC	TBLCHS	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A
SCSQANLU	LMOD	ANY	U	PDSE	U	0	17	N/A
SCSQMSGU	MSGENP	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A
SCSQPNLU	PNLENP	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	117	N/A
SCSQSNLU	LMOD	ANY	U	PDS	U	0	10	5
SCSQTBLU	TBLENP	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A
SCSQANLF	LMOD	ANY	U	PDSE	U	0	16	N/A
SCSQMSGF	MSGFRA	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A
SCSQPNLF	PNLFRA	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	126	N/A
SCSQSNLF	LMOD	ANY	U	PDS	U	0	10	5
SCSQTBLF	TBLFRA	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A
SCSQFCMD	SAMP	ANY	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A

Figure 13 (Page	Figure 13 (Page 1 of 2). IBM MQ for z/OS File System Paths					
	т					
	Y					
	Р					
DDNAME	E	Path Name				
SCSQW9XX	Ν	/usr/lpp/mqm/V9RXMX/IBM/				

20 IBM MQ for z/OS Program Directory

Figure 13 (Page 2 of 2). IBM MQ for z/OS File System Paths					
	Т				
	P				
DDNAME	E	Path Name			
SCSQF9XX	Ν	/usr/lpp/mqm/V9RXMX/IBM/			
SCSQJ9XX	Ν	/usr/lpp/mqm/V9RXMX/IBM/			
SGSKHFS	Р	/usr/lpp/gskssl/IBM/			

Figure 14 (Page 1 of 2). Storage		101 2/00 DI	R		L No	
Library DDNAME	Т Ү Е	O R G	E C F M	L R E C L	No. of 3390 Trks	of DIR Blks
ACSQASMS	U	PDSE	FB	80	14	N/A
ACSQC370	U	PDSE	FB	80	76	N/A
ACSQC37S	U	PDSE	FB	80	66	N/A
ACSQCLST	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A
ACSQCOBC	U	PDSE	FB	80	39	N/A
ACSQCOBS	U	PDSE	FB	80	56	N/A
ACSQCPPS	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A
ACSQDEFS	U	PDSE	FB	80	64	N/A
ACSQEXEC	U	PDSE	FB	80	27	N/A
ACSQHPPS	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A
ACSQINST	U	PDSE	FB	80	14	N/A
ACSQMACS	U	PDSE	FB	80	71	N/A
ACSQMAPS	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A
ACSQMOD	U	PDSE	U	0	2250	N/A
ACSQMSGE	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A
ACSQPLIC	U	PDSE	FB	80	35	N/A
ACSQPLIS	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A
ACSQPNLA	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A
ACSQPNLE	U	PDSE	FB	80	117	N/A
ACSQPROC	U	PDSE	FB	80	57	N/A
ACSQTBLE	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A

Figure 14 (Page 2 of 2). Storage R	equirements for IBM MC	tor z/OS D	istribution l	Libraries	Figure 14 (Page 2 of 2). Storage Requirements for IBM MQ for z/OS Distribution Libraries						
Library DDNAME	T Y P E	O R G	R E C F M	L R E C L	No. of 3390 Trks	No. of DIR BIks					
ACSQMSGK	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A					
ACSQPNLK	U	PDSE	FB	80	119	N/A					
ACSQTBLK	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A					
ACSQMSGC	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A					
ACSQPNLC	U	PDSE	FB	80	105	N/A					
ACSQTBLC	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A					
ACSQMSGU	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A					
ACSQPNLU	U	PDSE	FB	80	117	N/A					
ACSQTBLU	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A					
ACSQMSGF	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A					
ACSQPNLF	U	PDSE	FB	80	126	N/A					
ACSQTBLF	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A					
ACSQOWPX	U	PDSE	VB	32000	9478	N/A					
ACSQOWSH	U	PDSE	VB	130	10	N/A					
ACSQFCMD	U	PDSE	FB	80	10	N/A					
ACSQOFSH	U	PDSE	VB	130	10	N/A					
ACSQOFPX	U	PDSE	VB	32000	1372	N/A					
ACSQOJSH	U	PDSE	VB	130	10	N/A					
ACSQOJTR	U	PDSE	VB	32000	2693	N/A					

#### 5.3 FMIDs Deleted

Installing IBM MQ for z/OS might result in the deletion of other FMIDs. To see which FMIDs will be deleted, examine the ++VER statement in the SMPMCS of the product.

If you do not want to delete these FMIDs at this time, install IBM MQ for z/OS into separate SMP/E target and distribution zones.

**Note:** These FMIDs are not automatically deleted from the Global Zone. If you want to delete these FMIDs from the Global Zone, use the SMP/E REJECT NOFMID DELETEFMID command. See the SMP/E Commands book for details.

## 5.4 Special Considerations

IBM MQ for z/OS has no special considerations for the target system.

## 6.0 Installation Instructions

This chapter describes the installation method and the step-by-step procedures to install and to activate the functions of IBM MQ for z/OS. The Setting up IBM MQ for z/OS section of the IBM MQ product documentation in IBM Documentation describes the further step-by-step procedures to customize the functions of IBM MQ for z/OS. Details can be found at:

https://www.ibm.com/docs/SSFKSJ\_9.2.0/com.ibm.mq.con.doc/q019090\_.html.

Please note the following points:

- If you want to install IBM MQ for z/OS into its own SMP/E environment, consult the SMP/E manuals for instructions on creating and initializing the SMPCSI and the SMP/E control data sets.
- You can use the sample jobs that are provided to perform part or all of the installation tasks. The SMP/E jobs assume that all DDDEF entries that are required for SMP/E execution have been defined in appropriate zones.
- You can use the SMP/E dialogs instead of the sample jobs to accomplish the SMP/E installation steps.

### 6.1 The components of IBM MQ for z/OS

IBM MQ for z/OS has several components, and optional features. These are explained here:

#### **Required features:**

• IBM MQ for z/OS Base

This comprises the basic function of MQ and the distributed queuing facility (supporting both TCP/IP and LU 6.2 communications).

• IBM MQ for z/OS US English ENU

#### **Optional features**

- Language support features
  - IBM MQ for z/OS Japanese JPN
  - IBM MQ for z/OS Simplified Chinese CHS
  - IBM MQ for z/OS Uppercase English ENP
  - IBM MQ for z/OS French FRA
- IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components

Select this feature if you want to build and run:

- Java applications which use JMS to connect to IBM MQ for z/OS, or
- z/OSMF workflows to provision/de-provision IBM MQ for z/OS resources and to perform actions against these resources

• IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components

Select this feature if you want to use:

- the MQ Console, or
- the administrative and messaging REST API

This feature requires the IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components feature to be installed as well.

• IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer

IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer extends the use of IBM MQ to enable files to be packaged as messages and sent over the IBM MQ network.

While IBM MQ for z/OS ships IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer it doesn't provide entitlement to use it. Only select this feature if you have entitlement to one or more of IBM MQ Advanced for z/OS, IBM MQ Advanced for z/OS VUE or IBM MQ MFT for z/OS and want to use IBM MQ for z/OS to transfer files.

This feature requires the IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components feature to be installed as well.

Figure 15. Cross Reference to Installable Features					
Installable feature					
HMS9CD0 - IBM MQ for z/OS Base					
JMS9CD1 - IBM MQ for z/OS US English ENU					
JMS9CD2 - IBM MQ for z/OS Japanese JPN					
JMS9CD3 - IBM MQ for z/OS Simplified Chinese CHS					
JMS9CD4 - IBM MQ for z/OS Uppercase English ENP					
JMS9CD5 - IBM MQ for z/OS French FRA					
JMS9CD6 - IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components					
JMS9CD7 - IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer					
JMS9CD8 - IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components					

#### 6.2 IBM MQ for z/OS libraries

All IBM MQ for z/OS supplied load modules in the following libraries are reentrant and can be placed in the LPA if desired:

- SCSQAUTH
- SCSQANLC
- SCSQANLE
- SCSQANLF
- SCSQANLK

- SCSQANLU
- SCSQMVR1

#### 6.3 Installing IBM MQ for z/OS

This section covers the following topics. You are recommended to read all these sections **before** you start to install IBM MQ for z/OS.

- 6.3.1, "SMP/E Considerations for Installing IBM MQ for z/OS"
- 6.3.2, "SMP/E Options Subentry Values" on page 27
- 6.3.3, "SMP/E CALLLIBS Processing" on page 27
- 6.3.4, "Installation summary for IBM MQ for z/OS" on page 27
- 6.3.5, "Prepare to install IBM MQ for z/OS" on page 28
- 6.3.6, "Sample Jobs" on page 33
- 6.3.7, "Create the installation JCL" on page 35
- 6.3.8, "Customize the sample installation JCL" on page 36
- 6.3.9, "Prepare the installation environment" on page 39
- 6.3.10, "Perform SMP/E RECEIVE" on page 40
- 6.3.11, "Allocate SMP/E Target and Distribution Libraries" on page 41
- 6.3.12, "Set up the file system" on page 42
- 6.3.13, "Allocating file system paths" on page 42
- 6.3.14, "Create DDDEF Entries" on page 42
- 6.3.15, "Perform SMP/E APPLY" on page 43
- 6.3.16, "Perform SMP/E ACCEPT" on page 45
- 6.3.17, "Run REPORT CROSSZONE" on page 47
- 6.3.18, "Enabling automatic relinking after service is applied" on page 47
- 6.3.19, "Mount the file system data sets on the target system" on page 48

If you are migrating from a previous version of IBM MQ for z/OS, please read Appendix C, "SMP/E Migration considerations" on page 59 before you start.

The Setting up IBM MQ for z/OS section of the IBM MQ product documentation in IBM Documentation describes how to use the REFRESH QMGR command to update the version of early code being installed. Details can be found at:

https://www.ibm.com/docs/SSFKSJ\_9.2.0/com.ibm.mq.con.doc/q019090\_.html.

#### 6.3.1 SMP/E Considerations for Installing IBM MQ for z/OS

Use the SMP/E RECEIVE, APPLY, and ACCEPT commands to install this release of IBM MQ for z/OS.

If you are using the optional LINK job, see Appendix B, "Enabling automatic relinking after service is applied" on page 57.

### 6.3.2 SMP/E Options Subentry Values

The recommended values for certain SMP/E CSI subentries are shown in Figure 16 on page 27. Using values lower than the recommended values can result in failures in the installation. DSSPACE is a subentry in the GLOBAL options entry. PEMAX is a subentry of the GENERAL entry in the GLOBAL options entry. See the SMP/E manuals for instructions on updating the global zone.

Figure 16. SMP/E Options Subentry Values					
Subentry Value Comment					
DSSPACE	800	The DSSPACE options entry must specify at least 800 directory blocks.			
PEMAX	SMP/E Default	IBM recommends using the SMP/E default for PEMAX.			

### 6.3.3 SMP/E CALLLIBS Processing

IBM MQ for z/OS uses the CALLLIBS function provided in SMP/E to resolve external references during installation. When IBM MQ for z/OS is installed, ensure that DDDEFs exist for the following libraries:

- CSSLIB
- SCEEBND2
- SCEECPP
- SCEELIB
- SCEELKED
- SCEELKEX
- SCEEOBJ
- SCEESPC
- SGSKHFS

**Note:** CALLLIBS uses the previous DDDEFs only to resolve the link-edit for IBM MQ for z/OS. These data sets are not updated during the installation of IBM MQ for z/OS.

#### 6.3.4 Installation summary for IBM MQ for z/OS

The steps you have to perform to install IBM MQ for z/OS are summarized below. Sample JCL is provided for all these steps except 1, 2, and 3.

- 1. Obtain the latest Preventive Service Planning (PSP) information, which contains the list of required actions and service and apply any relevant service. See Section 3.0, "Program Support" on page 7 for details.
- 2. Before installing IBM MQ for z/OS, you must choose names and values for a number of parameters. These names and values depend on the standards that apply to your enterprise. You also need to decide whether you want to install any of the optional features.
- 3. Read the sample installation JCL and CLIST from the image and customize it.

6.3.9, "Prepare the installation environment" on page 39 leads you through choosing values suitable for your environment. 6.3.8, "Customize the sample installation JCL" on page 36 describes how to update the global customization job with the values you have chosen. The updated job is then run to customize all of the other jobs required in the installation.

- 4. Set up an SMP/E environment. This environment must be tailored for IBM MQ for z/OS.
- 5. Allocate the target and distribution libraries.
- 6. Set up the file system data sets and directory structures required by IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components.
- 7. Add DDDEF statements to the SMP/E environment to define the target and distribution libraries to SMP/E.
- 8. Run the SMP/E RECEIVE jobs to unload the required features from the base product image.
- 9. Run the SMP/E APPLY job to install the features into the target libraries.
- 10. Run the SMP/E ACCEPT job to install the features into the distribution libraries.
- 11. Run the SMP/E LINK job if you want to enable automatic relinking after service is applied. This job is optional; if you want to use it, read Appendix B, "Enabling automatic relinking after service is applied" on page 57 before you go any further with installing IBM MQ for z/OS in order to understand the additional things you need to do when performing the other installation tasks.

When IBM MQ for z/OS has been installed, use SMP/E to install preventative or corrective service if required.

#### 6.3.5 Prepare to install IBM MQ for z/OS

Before you install IBM MQ for z/OS, you must make the following decisions and preparations. The decisions that you make here effect the customization of the sample JCL provided with IBM MQ for z/OS. You should write down the appropriate values as you work through this section. Where applicable, space has been provided in Figure 17 on page 29, Figure 18 on page 30, and Figure 19 on page 31 to note the values assigned.

- 1. Decide which parts of IBM MQ for z/OS you wish to install; the parts available are described in 6.1, "The components of IBM MQ for z/OS" on page 24.
- Ensure that you have the correct pre-requisite products installed. For information about pre-requisite products, and the levels of these products required to install and use IBM MQ for z/OS, see 5.1.2, "Programming Requirements" on page 12.
- 3. Plan the environment that you are going to install IBM MQ for z/OS in to. You need to decide:
  - The space requirements (see 5.2.3, "DASD Storage Requirements" on page 16)
  - The high-level qualifiers to use (see 6.3.5.1, "High-level qualifiers" on page 29)
  - Disk volume and unit names (see 6.3.5.2, "Volume and unit names" on page 30)

• The SMP/E environment, for which you need to decide whether to install into a new SMP/E environment or into an existing SMP/E environment (see 6.3.5.3, "SMP/E environment" on page 31).

#### 6.3.5.1 High-level qualifiers

Г

Use Figure 17 to plan the high-level qualifiers for the IBM MQ for z/OS data sets.

Figure 17 (Page 1 of 2). High-level qualifiers for data set names					
Parameter name in the sample JCL provided	Default value	Assigned value	Description		
CSSQUAL	SYS1		High-level qualifiers for the OS/390 callable service library CSSLIB.		
DHLQUAL	MQ.DLIB		High-level qualifiers for the IBM MQ for z/OS distribution data sets.		
DHQ	DHQ		High-level qualifiers for the UCSQINST data set into which the installation JCL will be loaded from the image.		
LEQUAL	PP.ADLE370		High-level qualifiers for the Language Environment target libraries.		
MACQUAL	SYS1		High-level qualifier for the SYS1.MACLIB library. This library is referenced during definition of the SMP/E global zone to initialize the VSAM CLUSTER as an SMP/E CSI.		
PATHPREFIX	/usr/lpp/mqm/V9RXMX		Install path for IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components, IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components and IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer.		
RELQUAL	MQ.RELFILE		High-level qualifier for the RELFILE data sets. Up to but not including IBM in the data set name.		
SHLQUAL	MQ.SMPE		High-level qualifiers for the new SMP/E data sets that you are going to use to install IBM MQ for z/OS. If you are going to install into existing data sets, this name is already defined.		
SSLPREFIX			Any prefix required on the driver system for the /usr/lpp/gskssl directory. If a prefix is specified the directory will be in the following form: /SSLPREFIX/usr/lpp/gskssl.		
THLQUAL	MQ.TLIB		High-level qualifiers for the IBM MQ for z/OS target data sets.		

Installation Instructions 29

Parameter name in the sample JCL provided	Default value	Assigned value	Description
THQ	THQ		High-level qualifiers for the TCSQINST data set into which the customized installation JCL will be placed.
ZFSNAME	ZFSNAME		The data set name used by CSQ8J8ZF for creation of a zFS file system on which to install IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components, IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components and IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer.

If these high-level qualifiers do not already exist, you must define them to RACF, or any other security product you are using, and have ALIAS definitions in the master catalog.

The TSO user ID used to install or service IBM MQ for z/OS requires RACF ALTER access to these high-level qualifiers. See the Setting up security on z/OS section of the IBM MQ product documentation in IBM Documentation for details of the security authorization required for running IBM MQ for z/OS. Details can be found at:

https://www.ibm.com/docs/SSFKSJ\_9.2.0/com.ibm.mq.sec.doc/q011420\_.html.

If you are going to use the System Display and Search Facility (SDSF) to look at the output from the installation jobs, you must have authorization to use the prefix CSQ8\* to view them, or you must customize the names of the jobs to use a prefix to which you are authorized. This can be done using the JCPREF option in **CSQ8ASYJ** as described in 6.3.8, "Customize the sample installation JCL" on page 36.

#### 6.3.5.2 Volume and unit names

Plan the volume and unit names shown in Figure 18. These are used by the supplied sample JCL during the installation of IBM MQ for z/OS. You must decide where you are going to install the product, taking into account the space requirements (see Figure 14 on page 21 and Figure 12 on page 17) and how frequently the data sets are going to be accessed.

Figure 18 (Page 1 of 2). Volume and unit names						
Parameter Name in the Sample Jobs	Values Required	Value Specified	Description			
SMPVOL	VOLSER and unit type		SMP/E data set volume if installing into new SMP/E data sets. Also used for temporary libraries.			

Figure 18 (Pa	Figure 18 (Page 2 of 2). Volume and unit names				
Parameter Name in the Sample Jobs	Values Required	Value Specified	Description		
TARVOL	VOLSER		IBM MQ for z/OS target data set volume.		
DISVOL	VOLSER		IBM MQ for z/OS distribution data set volume.		
DISKUNIT	Unit type		The default of SYSALLDA is sufficient for most installations.		
ZFSVOL	VOLSER		Volume name for the zFS filing system created by CSQ8J8ZF.		

#### Notes:

1. By default, all target and distribution libraries are allocated to a unit type of SYSALLDA.

2. You can let the system choose the volume used by the allocation by substituting a period (.) for the VOLSER of SMPVOL, TARVOL, DISVOL and ZFSVOL. See the customization step in section 6.3.8, "Customize the sample installation JCL" on page 36.

3. SMPVOL must have a VOLSER (volume or period) and unit type specified.

#### 6.3.5.3 SMP/E environment

You must decide whether to install IBM MQ for z/OS into a new or an existing SMP/E environment. Remember that installing a new release of IBM MQ for z/OS into the same SMP/E zones as an existing release will cause the earlier level to be deleted from both the SMP/E zones and the existing release data sets.

If you are going to install into the same SMP/E zones, then to preserve your current release while you install and test the new release you should copy the existing release data sets into data sets with different names. Do not rename or delete the current data sets because they need to be available to SMP/E for delete processing during the installation of the new release. If they are not available, the APPLY and ACCEPT steps will fail with a return code of 12. After running a successful ACCEPT of the IBM MQ for z/OS products, the previous release data sets are no longer required and can be deleted when testing of the new release has been completed.

If you use existing SMP/E data sets, you need to know the names of your target zone and distribution zone, and the data set name of your global CSI.

You must decide upon the names for the SMP/E zones.

Figure 19 (Page 1 of 2). Target and distribution zone names				
Parameter Name in the Sample Jobs	Default Value	Assigned Value	Description	
DZNAME	DZONE		The name of your distribution zone	

Parameter Name in the Sample Jobs	Default Value	Assigned Value	Description
GZONECSI	NEW		The data set name of your global zone CSI
LETZN	LETZN		The name of the target zone in which Language Environment is installed (only required if you are going to use the optional LINK jobs, see Appendix B, "Enabling automatic relinking after service is applied" on page 57).
OS390TZN	OS390TZN		The name of the target zone in which OS/390 callable services are installed (only required if you are going to use the optional LINK jobs, see Appendix B, "Enabling automatic relinking after service is applied" on page 57).
TCPTZN	TCPTZN		The name of the target zone in which IBM TCP/IP is installed. (only required if you are going to use the optional LINK jobs, see Appendix B, "Enabling automatic relinking after service is applied" on page 57).
TZNAME	TZONE		The name of your target zone
ACCJCLIN	YES		Indicates that JCLIN is to be saved in the distribution zone whenever a SYSMOD containing inline JCLIN is accepted. The default value of 'YES' is recommended.

**Note:** If you are using the LINK command, and Language Environment, IBM TCP/IP, and OS/390 callable services are installed in the same SMP/E target zone, LETZN, TCPTZN, and OS390TZN must **all** be set to the same value.

## 6.3.5.4 File system

IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components, IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components and IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer install into the same file system in Unix System Services. By default, code is installed under the path /usr/Ipp/mqm/V9RXMX.

If you choose to change this default behavior, modify the PATHPREFIX value in CSQ8ASYJ.

Default value	Assigned Value	Description
/usr/lpp/mqm/V9RXMX		The path for IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components, IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components and IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer

To set up the file system and install IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components, IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components or IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer into it you will require a logon that has an OMVS segment defined. If a new file system data set is being created for the install, as described in 6.3.12, "Set up the file system" on page 42, then the owner of the top level directory in this file system data set will be the logon used to allocate the file system data set. If the logon does not have an OMVS segment, the owner will be UID 0, meaning that only a superuser will be able to access the file system when mounted.

In addition to having an OMVS segment you will require READ access to the RACF BPX.FILEATTR.PROGCTL and BPX.FILEATTR.APF profiles in the FACILITY class. Having superuser authority does not give you access to these profiles automatically.

# 6.3.6 Sample Jobs

The following sample installation jobs are provided as part of the product to help you install IBM MQ for z/OS:

Figure 21 (Page 1 of 3). Sample Installation Jobs				
Job Name	Job Type	Description	SMPTLIB Data Set	
CSQ8ASYSJ	SMP/E	Customize the sample installation JCL	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2	
CSQ8B0GZ	GZONE	Sample job to set up an SMP/E global zone	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2	
CSQ8C0TZ	TZONE	Sample job to set up an SMP/E target zone	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2	
CSQ8D0DZ	DZONE	Sample job to set up an SMP/E distribution zone	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2	
CSQ8E1AL	ALLOCATE	Sample job to allocate IBM MQ for z/OS base target and distribution libraries	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2	
CSQ8F2AL	ALLOCATE	Sample job to allocate IBM MQ for z/OS Japanese language target and distribution libraries	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2	
CSQ8G3AL	ALLOCATE	Sample job to allocate IBM MQ for z/OS simplified Chinese language target and distribution libraries	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2	
CSQ8H4AL	ALLOCATE	Sample job to allocate IBM MQ for z/OS U.S. English (uppercase) language target and distribution libraries	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2	
CSQ8H5AL	ALLOCATE	Sample job to allocate IBM MQ for z/OS French language target and distribution libraries	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2	
CSQ8I6AL	ALLOCATE	Sample job to allocate the libraries for IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2	

Job Name	Job Type	Description	SMPTLIB Data Set
CSQ8I7AL	ALLOCATE	Sample job to allocate the libraries for IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2
CSQ8I8AL	ALLOCATE	Sample job to allocate the libraries for IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2
CSQ8J8ZF	ALLOMTZFS	Sample job to create, format, mount and make active a zFS file system for IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components, IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components and IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer.	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2
CSQ8K8MK	MKDIR	Sample job to create the file system path for IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components, IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components and IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer.	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2
CSQ8L0DD	DDDEF	Sample job to define IBM MQ for z/OS target and distribution libraries to SMP/E	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2
CSQ8M6DD	DDDEF	Sample job to define libraries for IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components to SMP/E	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2
CSQ8M7DD	DDDEF	Sample job to define libraries for IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer to SMP/E	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2
CSQ8M8DD	DDDEF	Sample job to define libraries for IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components to SMP/E	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2
CSQ8N0RC	RECEIVE	Sample RECEIVE job for IBM MQ for z/OS	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2
CSQ8P0AP	APPLY	Sample APPLY job for IBM MQ for z/OS	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2
CSQ8Q0AC	ACCEPT	Sample ACCEPT job for IBM MQ for z/OS	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2
CSQ8RLKB	CUSTOMIZE	Customizes the CSQ8SLDQ SMP/E link statement	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2
CSQ8ZLKB	REXX	REXX program to scan a set of libraries looking for aliases then convert a JCL file to resolve aliases to their real names	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2
CSQ8SLDQ	LINK	Optional link job	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2
CSQ8Z8MK	REXX	REXX program to create the necessary USS directories for IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2

Figure 21 (Page 3 of 3). Sample Installation Jobs			
Job Name	Job Type	Description	SMPTLIB Data Set
CSQ8TUBP	USERMOD	User modification that moves the IBM MQ for z/OS exit program into the SYS1.SIFALIB data set	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2
CSQ8UERL	USERMOD	User modification that moves the CSQ3ECMX load module into the SCSQLINK data set	IBM.HMS9CD0.F2

You can access the sample installation jobs by performing an SMP/E RECEIVE (refer to 6.3.10, "Perform SMP/E RECEIVE" on page 40) then copy the jobs from the SMPTLIB data sets to a work data set for editing and submission. See Figure 21 on page 33 to find the appropriate data set.

## 6.3.7 Create the installation JCL

This section takes you through loading the sample installation JCL and customizing it ready for your use.

## 6.3.7.1 Read in the sample installation JCL

Read the sample installation JCL from image.

(Alternatively, you can also access the sample installation jobs by performing an SMP/E RECEIVE and then copying the jobs from the SMPTLIBs to a work data set for editing and submission. See Figure 21 on page 33 to find the appropriate SMPTLIB data set.)

1. Type in the following JCL as DHQ.XCSQINST as a sequential data set, substituting the values you have chosen for **dhq**, **disvol** and **filevol** into the JCL, and adding job statement information if required:

```
//READPROD JOB
           EXEC PGM=IEBCOPY, REGION=1024K
//TALLOC
//SYSPRINT DD SYSOUT=*
           DD DSN=IBM.HMS9CD0.F2,UNIT=SYSALLDA,DISP=SHR,
//IN
11
           VOL=SER=filevol
//0UT
           DD DSN=dhq.UCSQINST,
           DCB=(LRECL=80,RECFM=FB,BLKSIZE=8800),
11
//
           SPACE=(CYL,(1,1,20)),
11
           VOL=SER=disvol,UNIT=SYSALLDA,
11
           DISP=(NEW,CATLG)
//SYSUT3
           DD SPACE=(TRK, (5)), UNIT=SYSALLDA
//SYSUT4
           DD SPACE=(TRK,(5)),UNIT=SYSALLDA
//SYSIN
           DD *
    COPY INDD=IN,OUTDD=OUT
/*
//
```

2. Run the above job to load the samples. The job should finish with a return code of 0.

If the return code is not 0, check the job output carefully to ensure that the sample jobs have been copied correctly. If the sample jobs have not been copied correctly, correct any errors found, and re-submit the job.

You have now read all the sample jobs into the data set DHQ.UCSQINST. To confirm that you have the correct set of jobs, check the list of members in DHQ.UCSQINST against the list in Appendix A, "Customizing the sample installation manually" on page 54. The next step is to customize the sample jobs for your system.

## 6.3.8 Customize the sample installation JCL

To customize the sample installation JCL use the customization job (**CSQ8ASYJ**) provided with IBM MQ for z/OS. If you don't want to use this job and would rather customize the sample installation jobs manually, see Appendix A, "Customizing the sample installation manually" on page 54.

If you use **CSQ8ASYJ**, you can customize the sample jobs by adding the names you chose in section 6.3.5, "Prepare to install IBM MQ for z/OS" on page 28 to **CSQ8ASYJ** in DHQ.UCSQINST and running this job.

We recommend that you customize all the installation jobs together, although you might not need some of them until later.

**CSQ8ASYJ** calls a REXX program to copy and edit the sample jobs from DHQ.UCSQINST to THQ.TCSQINST. If THQ.TCSQINST does not exist, it is created by **CSQ8ASYJ**. Full instructions for modifying **CSQ8ASYJ** are included in its comments. Where selections are to be made, this is usually done by removing the leading asterisk.

The following rules apply when updating CSQ8ASYJ:

- Enter values in the correct case (uppercase for everything except SSLPREFIX and PATHPREFIX, which can contain lowercase letters).
- The keywords in the JCL can appear in any order and starting in any column as long as they are the first nonblank characters on a line and are within columns 1 through 72.
- If you place a nonblank character before a keyword, the line is treated as a comment. Use an asterisk as the nonblank character to avoid accidentally forming a valid keyword.
- Do not delete lines in **CSQ8ASYJ**, because you might need them in the future. If they do not apply, comment them out by placing an asterisk at the beginning of the unwanted lines.

Use your usual editor to update CSQ8ASYJ in DHQ.UCSQINST as follows:

1. Change the job statement at the top of **CSQ8ASYJ** to match the requirements of your enterprise. If you need to code a 'TIME=' parameter on your JCL, a value of 10 minutes CPU time is enough to run **CSQ8ASYJ**.

- Customize the JCL statements in Section 2 of CSQ8ASYJ with the names you have chosen for DHQ and THQ. Replace the variable DHQ for the SYSPROC and MINPUT lines, and the variable THQ for the MOUTPUT line.
- 3. Select the features you want (none of the features are mutually exclusive):
  - a. By default, **CSQ8ASYJ** selects all FMIDs for installation with the exception of JMS9CD7. You can choose not to install certain FMIDS by placing an asterisk in column 1.
  - b. Both the base and U.S. English (mixed case) FMIDS must always be installed; do **not** change this.
  - c. IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer should only be installed if you have entitlement to one or more of IBM MQ Advanced for z/OS, IBM MQ Advanced for z/OS VUE or IBM MQ MFT for z/OS.
  - d. IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components and IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer requires IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components to be installed as well.

The following tokens are used in CSQ8ASYJ:

#### MQM

IBM MQ for z/OS Base

#### **MQMNL US ENGLISH**

IBM MQ for z/OS US English ENU

#### MQMNL JAPANESE

Optional IBM MQ for z/OS Japanese JPN

#### **MQMNL SIMPLIFIED CHINESE**

Optional IBM MQ for z/OS Simplified Chinese CHS

#### MQMNL UPPERCASE ENGLISH

Optional IBM MQ for z/OS Uppercase English ENP

#### **MQMNL FRENCH**

Optional IBM MQ for z/OS French FRA

#### WEB

Optional IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components

MFT

Optional IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer

#### JMS

Optional IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components

4. Choose which sample jobs you want to customize. **CSQ8ASYJ** is supplied with a subset of jobs selected. This is suitable for most new installations.

You can change this default behavior, if required, by commenting out the select statements with an asterisk in column 1.

5. Type job statement information for the sample jobs. You must leave the characters

#### JOB //xxxxxxx JOB

intact and insert your parameters after the second 'JOB' on this line. If your enterprise does not require any additional information on the job statement you must still leave this line intact. You can also add lines such as /\*ROUTE or /\*JOBPARM by using the JOB keyword.

You can enter more than one line for your JOB statement. Begin each line with the keyword JOB followed by at least one blank, and type the text as you would expect to see it in the resulting JCL, including all punctuation such as start of line '//' and end of line commas.

If your enterprise needs a 'TIME=' parameter, you must specify a value large enough to run the SMP/E apply step. This can take up to 120 minutes for IBM MQ for z/OS.

Below is an example of a JOB statement with some additional information:

```
JOB //XXXXXXXX JOB (ACCOUNT),CLASS=A,MSGLEVEL=(1,1)
```

Whilst the following lines show a case where there is so much information added that a continuation statement has been created:

```
JOB //XXXXXXXX JOB (ACCOUNT),CLASS=A,MSGLEVEL=(1,1),
JOB // USER=USERID,NOTIFY=USERID
```

- 6. You can change the default value of the prefix, 'CSQ8', next to the 'JCPREF' keyword. If you change it to a value that is one to four characters long, the prefix will be concatenated with the last four characters of the JCL member name to form the job name. If you change the prefix to a value that is five to eight characters long, the prefix alone will form the job name.
- 7. Type the values you have chosen for the MQ product high-level qualifiers, where they are different from the defaults.
- 8. Type the values you have chosen for your system high-level qualifiers, where they are different from the defaults.
- 9. Type the values you have chosen for your volume serial numbers and unit types, where they are different from the defaults.

To let the system choose the volumes for the SMP/E data set volume, target and distribution libraries and zFS dataset (SMPVOL, TARVOL, DISVOL and ZFSVOL) change 'VOLSER' to a '.'. (Quotes should not be used in the JCL). The SMP/E volume and unit type must be changed to an existing volume name and its actual unit type or '.' followed by a valid unit type. '. SYSALLDA' is sufficient to let the system choose the volume for most installations.

Type the SMP/E zone names you have chosen if they are different from the defaults. If you use your
existing SMP/E data sets, you must customize the names of your target zone, distribution zone, and
global CSI data set.

If you intend to let IBM MQ for z/OS create a new SMP/E environment, leave the SMP/E information as it is. If you are going to use the optional LINK job (see Appendix B, "Enabling automatic relinking after service is applied" on page 57) you must customize the name of the target zones in which Language Environment, IBM TCP/IP, and OS/390 callable services are installed.

Specifying NEW for GZONECSI means that the customization step will add the name SHLQUAL.GLOBAL.CSI for the global zone CSI. If you wish to use a different global zone CSI you must specify the fully qualified name for GZONECSI.

Choose whether to have SYSMOD JCLIN saved in the distribution zone when SYSMODS are accepted, by changing the value for ACCJCLIN. This switch sets the ACCJCLIN subentry on the SMP/E DZONE subentry. The default is YES.

- 11. Type the file system install path for IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components, IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components and IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer, if it is different from the default.
- 12. Run CSQ8ASYJ. It should finish with a return code of 0.

If the return code is not 0, inspect the output to discover what caused the problem:

A return code of 4 may indicate that no FMIDs were selected for installation, or, that one or more members were truncated during customization.

**CSQ8ASYJ** can be run again when the error has been corrected, but running it many times might cause the output data set THQ.TCSQINST to need compressing.

Now carry out the installation steps in the following sections, using the customized versions of the sample jobs from the THQ.TCSQINST data set.

## 6.3.9 Prepare the installation environment

You must create the environment in which to run SMP/E to install IBM MQ for z/OS.

**Note:** The job output listings produced by the following jobs might be split into a number of separate data sets.

#### 6.3.9.1 High-level assembler consideration

If you create a new global zone, the default utility for ASM (assembler) will be used for the SMP/E environment. If your site uses the high-level assembler, you might need to do the following:

- 1. Add an SMP/E UTILITY for the high-level assembler to your global zone, by uncommenting the lines below the two comments containing the word HLASM in the **CSQ8B0GZ** job.
- 2. Change the **CSQ8D0DZ** job so that it references the high-level assembler utility entry by uncommenting the lines below the the comment containing the word HLASM.

### 6.3.9.2 Global zone

- If you are installing into an existing global zone, check that:
  - The PEMAX option entry is set to 9999, or left to default.
  - The DSSPACE options entry specifies at least 800 directory blocks.
- If you are installing into a new global zone, run CSQ8B0GZ from THQ.TCSQINST.

**Expected Return Codes and Messages: CSQ8B0GZ** has a number of steps, all of which should complete with a return code of 0.

**Note:** If you are running under JES3, you must edit it to remove the comment asterisks for the whole of steps DUMMYCSI and DELDUMMY. This is to avoid the problem of defining and using VSAM data sets in the same jobstream under JES3.

If any of the return codes is not 0, inspect the job output to determine what caused the problem and correct it, then rerun the job from the step that failed.

## 6.3.9.3 Target and distribution zones

If you are using the optional LINK job, see Appendix B, "Enabling automatic relinking after service is applied" on page 57.

If you need to create new target and distribution zones, run the following jobs:

- CSQ8C0TZ to create a target zone
- CSQ8D0DZ to create a distribution zone

#### **Expected Return Codes and Messages:**

Both jobs consist of a number of steps, all of which should complete with a return code of 0.

If any of the return codes is not 0, inspect the job output to determine what caused the problem, correct it, and then rerun the job from the step that failed.

## 6.3.10 Perform SMP/E RECEIVE

If you have obtained IBM MQ for z/OS as part of a CBPDO, use the RCVPDO job in the CBPDO RIMLIB data set to receive the IBM MQ for z/OS FMIDs, service, and HOLDDATA that are included on the CBPDO package. For more information, see the documentation that is included in the CBPDO.

You can also choose to edit and submit sample job **CSQ8N0RC** to perform the SMP/E RECEIVE for IBM MQ for z/OS. Consult the instructions in the sample job for more information.

#### Expected Return Codes and Messages:

All the RECEIVE jobs should complete with a return code of 0, and the following messages should appear in the SMPLOG (depending on which features you have decided to install). The example below is from **CSQ8NORC**, similar messages will be seen for any of the other RECEIVE jobs you run:

```
GIM227011RECEIVEPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODHMS9CD0GIM227011RECEIVEPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD1GIM227011RECEIVEPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD2GIM227011RECEIVEPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD3GIM227011RECEIVEPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD4GIM227011RECEIVEPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD5GIM227011RECEIVEPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD6GIM227011RECEIVEPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD7GIM227011RECEIVEPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD8
```

If the return code is not 0, check the job output listing to find out why the job failed, correct the error, and then rerun the job.

## 6.3.11 Allocate SMP/E Target and Distribution Libraries

Before using SMP/E to install IBM MQ for z/OS, you must allocate two groups of data sets, the target and distribution libraries, for IBM MQ for z/OS. Run the job **CSQ8E1AL** from THQ.TCSQINST to allocate the libraries. This job has two steps; each should complete with a return code of 0.

If the return code is not 0, check the job output carefully to ensure that the data sets have been allocated correctly. If you need to rerun the job, you must delete any data sets that were created by the unsuccessful attempt. These all begin with the THLQUAL or DHLQUAL high-level qualifiers. (Be careful not to delete any SMP/E data sets.)

If you have chosen to install an additional feature, you must also run the appropriate job from the following list, in the same way that you ran **CSQ8E1AL**:

Figure 22. Allocation jobs for optional features	
Feature	Data set allocation job
IBM MQ for z/OS Japanese JPN	CSQ8F2AL
IBM MQ for z/OS Simplified Chinese CHS	CSQ8G3AL
IBM MQ for z/OS Uppercase English ENP	CSQ8H4AL
IBM MQ for z/OS French FRA	CSQ8H5AL
IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components	CSQ8I6AL
IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer	CSQ8I7AL
IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components	CSQ8I8AL

#### **Expected Return Codes and Messages:**

All the steps in these jobs should complete with a return code of 0.

## 6.3.12 Set up the file system

At this time, you need to make the file system data set which will contain the file system target directories available to install IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components, IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components and IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer. These features install into the same target directory, contained in the same file system data set. (Remember, although you can install IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components, IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components and IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer into your existing root file system data set, IBM strongly recommends that these components are installed in their own file system data set, which should be defined in the BPXPRMxx member of SYS1.PARMLIB.)

#### Important -

During the creation of the mountpoints and the mounting of the file system data sets, the default PathPrefix is used which is set to /usr/lpp/mqm/V9RXMX. The destination of the installation may be changed to an alternative location.

If you choose to allocate a separate file system data set for these components, then 5.2.3, "DASD Storage Requirements" on page 16 details the size required. Sample job **CSQ8J8ZF** is provided to allocate, format and mount the file system.

## 6.3.13 Allocating file system paths

If you create a new file system for this product, consider updating the BPXPRMxx PARMLIB member to mount the new file system at IPL time. This action can be helpful if an IPL occurs before the installation is completed.

Once the file system is available at the correct mount point, edit and submit sample job **CSQ8K8MK** to allocate the file system paths for IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components, IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components and IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer. Consult the instructions in the sample job for more information.

#### **Expected Return Codes and Messages:**

All the steps in these jobs should complete with a return code of 0.

## 6.3.14 Create DDDEF Entries

SMP/E needs to know the name of the IBM MQ for z/OS data sets; **CSQ8L0DD** is provided to add the appropriate DDDEFs to your SMP/E environment. Run the job **CSQ8L0DD** from THQ.TCSQINST to build your SMP/E DDDEF statements.

#### **Expected Return Codes and Messages:**

This job has 3 steps, and should complete with a return code of 0. If you are installing into existing zones, this job might give a return code of 8, because it attempts to add DDDEFS that might already exist.

If you have chosen to install IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components, you must also run the job **CSQ8M6DD**.

If you have chosen to install IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer, you must also run the job CSQ8M7DD.

If you have chosen to install IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components, you must also run the job **CSQ8M8DD**.

#### Important

The values of SCSQW9XX, SCSQF9XX and SCSQJ9XX should not be changed in the TARGDDDF step of **CSQ8M6DD**, **CSQ8M7DD** and **CSQ8M8DD**. The CHGPATH steps update the SCSQW9XX, SCSQF9XX and SCSQJ9XX values to contain the PATHPREFIX chosen. The value of the SCSQW9XX, SCSQF9XX and SCSQJ9XX DDDEFs will be the value you chose for PATHPREFIX suffixed by /IBM.

#### **Expected Return Codes and Messages:**

If the return code is not 0, and you are not installing into existing data sets, check the job output carefully to ensure that the DDDEFs have been allocated correctly. **CSQ8L0DD**, **CSQ8M6DD**, **CSQ8M7DD** or **CSQ8M8DD** can be re-run if required, but you need to replace the ADD commands with REP.

## 6.3.15 Perform SMP/E APPLY

Edit and submit the sample job **CSQ8P0AP** from data set THQ.TCSQINST to apply the FMIDs selected when you customized the JCL. This job can take a long time to run, depending on the capacity of your system, and on what other jobs are running.

Before running **CSQ8P0AP**, ensure that Language Environment load-library SCEERUN is available in the LNKLIST or uncomment the STEPLIB DD statement in **CSQ8P0AP** replacing the '++LEQUAL++' characters with the high level qualifier of the SCEERUN load-library.

The latest HOLDDATA is available through several different portals, including https://service.software.ibm.com/holdata/390holddata.html. The latest HOLDDATA may identify HIPER and FIXCAT APARs for the FMIDs you will be installing. An APPLY CHECK will help you determine if any HIPER or FIXCAT APARs are applicable to the FMIDs you are installing. If there are any applicable HIPER or FIXCAT APARs, the APPLY CHECK will also identify fixing PTFs that will resolve the APARs, if a fixing PTF is available.

You should install the FMIDs regardless of the status of unresolved HIPER or FIXCAT APARs. However, do not deploy the software until the unresolved HIPER and FIXCAT APARs have been analyzed to

determine their applicability. That is, before deploying the software either ensure fixing PTFs are applied to resolve all HIPER or FIXCAT APARs, or ensure the problems reported by all HIPER or FIXCAT APARs are not applicable to your environment.

To receive the full benefit of the SMP/E Causer SYSMOD Summary Report, do *not* bypass the PRE, ID, REQ, and IFREQ on the APPLY CHECK. The SMP/E root cause analysis identifies the cause only of *errors* and not of *warnings* (SMP/E treats bypassed PRE, ID, REQ, and IFREQ conditions as warnings, instead of errors).

Here are sample APPLY commands:

1. To ensure that all recommended and critical service is installed with the FMIDs, receive the latest HOLDDATA and use the APPLY CHECK command as follows

```
APPLY S(fmid,fmid,...) CHECK
FORFMID(fmid,fmid,...)
SOURCEID(RSU*)
FIXCAT(IBM.ProductInstall-RequiredService)
GROUPEXTEND .
```

Some HIPER APARs might not have fixing PTFs available yet. You should analyze the symptom flags for the unresolved HIPER APARs to determine if the reported problem is applicable to your environment and if you should bypass the specific ERROR HOLDs in order to continue the installation of the FMIDs.

This method requires more initial research, but can provide resolution for all HIPERs that have fixing PTFs available and are not in a PE chain. Unresolved PEs or HIPERs might still exist and require the use of BYPASS.

2. To install the FMIDs without regard for unresolved HIPER APARs, you can add the BYPASS(HOLDCLASS(HIPER)) operand to the APPLY CHECK command. This will allow you to install FMIDs even though one or more unresolved HIPER APARs exist. After the FMIDs are installed, use the SMP/E REPORT ERRSYSMODS command to identify unresolved HIPER APARs and any fixing PTFs.

APPLY S(fmid,fmid,...) CHECK
FORFMID(fmid,fmid,...)
SOURCEID(RSU\*)
FIXCAT(IBM.ProductInstall-RequiredService)
GROUPEXTEND
BYPASS(HOLDCLASS(HIPER)) .

This method is quicker, but requires subsequent review of the Exception SYSMOD report produced by the REPORT ERRSYSMODS command to investigate any unresolved HIPERs. If you have received the latest HOLDDATA, you can also choose to use the REPORT MISSINGFIX command and specify Fix Category IBM.PRODUCTINSTALL-REQUIREDSERVICE to investigate missing recommended service.

If you bypass HOLDs during the installation of the FMIDs because fixing PTFs are not yet available, you can be notified when the fixing PTFs are available by using the APAR Status Tracking (AST) function of ServiceLink or the APAR Tracking function of ResourceLink.

3. After you take actions that are indicated by the APPLY CHECK, remove the CHECK operand and run the job again to perform the APPLY.

**Note:** The GROUPEXTEND operand indicates that SMP/E applies all requisite SYSMODs. The requisite SYSMODS might be applicable to other functions.

**Expected Return Codes and Messages from APPLY CHECK:** You will receive a return code of 0 or 4 if this job runs correctly.

If you are installing into a new target zone you will receive a return code of 4 and one or more GIM61903W messages will be issued, indicating that a load module was not deleted because it was not in the target zone. These deletes are for load modules that were previously used by IBM MQ but are no longer required. You can ignore these messages.

**Expected Return Codes and Messages from APPLY:** You will receive a return code of 0 or 4 if this job runs correctly.

If you are installing into a new target zone you will receive a return code of 4 and one or more GIM61903W messages will be issued, indicating that a load module was not deleted because it was not in the target zone. These deletes are for load modules that were previously used by IBM MQ but are no longer required. You can ignore these messages.

Products successfully applied result in the following messages in the output listing of **CSQ8P0AP**, depending which features you have decided to install:

```
GIM227011APPLYPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODHMS9CD0GIM227011APPLYPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD1GIM227011APPLYPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD2GIM227011APPLYPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD3GIM227011APPLYPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD4GIM227011APPLYPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD5GIM227011APPLYPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD6GIM227011APPLYPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD7GIM227011APPLYPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD7GIM227011APPLYPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD7
```

The job can be rerun, but if one of the FMIDs was successfully applied, you must first delete the lines from **CSQ8P0AP** that refer to this product FMID.

## 6.3.16 Perform SMP/E ACCEPT

Edit and submit the sample job **CSQ8Q0AC** from data set THQ.TCSQINST to accept all the products selected when you customized the JCL. This job takes a few minutes to run, depending on the capacity of your system, and on what other jobs are running. Consult the instructions in the sample job for more information.

To receive the full benefit of the SMP/E Causer SYSMOD Summary Report, do *not* bypass the PRE, ID, REQ, and IFREQ on the ACCEPT CHECK. The SMP/E root cause analysis identifies the cause of *errors* 

but not *warnings* (SMP/E treats bypassed PRE, ID, REQ, and IFREQ conditions as warnings rather than errors).

Before you use SMP/E to load new distribution libraries, it is recommended that you set the ACCJCLIN indicator in the distribution zone. In this way, you can save the entries that are produced from JCLIN in the distribution zone whenever a SYSMOD that contains inline JCLIN is accepted. For more information about the ACCJCLIN indicator, see the description of inline JCLIN in the SMP/E Commands book for details.

By default, supplied job CSQ8D0DZ was customized by CSQ8ASYJ in 6.3.8, "Customize the sample installation JCL" on page 36 to set ACCJCLIN on the DZONE.

**Expected Return Codes and Messages from ACCEPT CHECK:** You will receive a return code of 0 or 4 if this job runs correctly.

If you are installing into a new distribution zone you will receive a return code of 4 and one or more GIM61903W messages will be issued, indicating that a load module was not deleted because it was not in the distribution zone. These deletes are for load modules that were previously used by IBM MQ but are no longer required. You can ignore these messages.

After you take actions that are indicated by the ACCEPT CHECK, remove the CHECK operand and run the job again to perform the ACCEPT.

**Note:** The GROUPEXTEND operand indicates that SMP/E accepts all requisite SYSMODs. The requisite SYSMODS might be applicable to other functions.

If PTFs that contain replacement modules are accepted, SMP/E ACCEPT processing will link-edit or bind the modules into the distribution libraries. During this processing, the Linkage Editor or Binder might issue messages that indicate unresolved external references, which will result in a return code of 4 during the ACCEPT phase. You can ignore these messages, because the distribution libraries are not executable and the unresolved external references do not affect the executable system libraries.

**Expected Return Codes and Messages from ACCEPT:** You will receive a return code of 0 or 4 if this job runs correctly.

If you are installing into a new distribution zone you will receive a return code of 4 and one or more GIM61903W messages will be issued, indicating that a load module was not deleted because it was not in the distribution zone. These deletes are for load modules that were previously used by IBM MQ but are no longer required. You can ignore these messages.

If the return code is not 0 or 4, check the job output listing to find out why the job failed and correct the error.

The job can be rerun, but if one of the FMIDs was successfully accepted, you must first delete the line from **CSQ8Q0AC** that refers to this FMID. Products successfully accepted result in the following messages in the output listing of **CSQ8Q0AC** depending which features you have decided to install:

```
GIM227011ACCEPTPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODHMS9CD0GIM227011ACCEPTPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD1GIM227011ACCEPTPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD3GIM227011ACCEPTPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD4GIM227011ACCEPTPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD5GIM227011ACCEPTPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD6GIM227011ACCEPTPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD7GIM227011ACCEPTPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD7GIM227011ACCEPTPROCESSINGWASSUCCESSFULFORSYSMODJMS9CD8
```

## 6.3.17 Run REPORT CROSSZONE

The SMP/E REPORT CROSSZONE command identifies requisites for products that are installed in separate zones. This command also creates APPLY and ACCEPT commands in the SMPPUNCH data set. You can use the APPLY and ACCEPT commands to install those cross-zone requisites that the SMP/E REPORT CROSSZONE command identifies.

After you install IBM MQ for z/OS, it is recommended that you run REPORT CROSSZONE against the new or updated target and distribution zones. REPORT CROSSZONE requires a global zone with ZONEINDEX entries that describe all the target and distribution libraries to be reported on.

For more information about REPORT CROSSZONE, see the SMP/E manuals.

## 6.3.18 Enabling automatic relinking after service is applied

During SMP/E APPLY processing, modules from other products were link-edited into the IBM MQ for z/OS target libraries. It is possible that future maintenance on these other products will update the parts that IBM MQ for z/OS uses.

Two separate mechanisms are available for updating the IBM MQ for z/OS target libraries after applying maintenance to other products:

1. The first uses SMP/E LINK LMODS processing to relink the IBM MQ for z/OS target libraries after maintenance has been applied on the other products.

This has the advantage that IBM MQ for z/OS libraries are only updated when definite action is taken on them.

If you choose to use this mechanism, no further action is needed at this stage.

2. The second uses SMP/E cross zone linking.

SMP/E provides a facility to update the SMP/E information for products installed in other SMP/E zones, so that when maintenance is applied to them, IBM MQ for z/OS target libraries are automatically updated. IBM MQ for z/OS provides jobs to set up cross zone linking so that SMP/E will perform automatic cross zone link-editing when service has been applied to the following corequisite products:

- Language Environment
- z/OS callable services (which includes APPC)

If you do want to use this facility, see Appendix B, "Enabling automatic relinking after service is applied" on page 57.

## 6.3.19 Mount the file system data sets on the target system

Before proceeding with activation, unmount the IBM MQ for z/OS file system data sets on the driving system, and mount them on the target system at the target system mountpoints. If you have selected the default mountpoints, you can use the following TSO commands on your target system to mount the zFS data sets:

```
MOUNT FILESYSTEM('zos.dsname1')
MOUNTPOINT('/usr/lpp/mqm/V9RXMX')
TYPE(ZFS) MODE(READ)
```

A MOUNT command will be required for each of the optional file system data sets you defined in 6.3.12, "Set up the file system" on page 42.

You will probably want to add these mounts to your BPXPRMxx members in PARMLIB to ensure that these data sets are always mounted. If, at a later date, you need to perform service on IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components,

- Temporarily unmount the file system data sets.
- Mount both data sets at the service (-PathPrefix-) mountpoint you created for installation.
- Apply the service.
- Unmount both data sets from the service mountpoint.
- Remount them at the production mountpoints given above.

## 6.4 Activating IBM MQ for z/OS

#### Important

IBM MQ for z/OS contains JMS9CD7 (IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer). This FMID should only be installed, and must only be used, if you have entitlement to one or more of: IBM MQ Advanced for z/OS, IBM MQ Advanced for z/OS VUE or IBM MQ MFT for z/OS.

You have now installed IBM MQ for z/OS. Before you can start to use IBM MQ for z/OS, it must be customized. This is described in the Setting up IBM MQ for z/OS section of the IBM MQ product documentation in IBM Documentation. Details can be found at: https://www.ibm.com/docs/SSFKSJ\_9.2.0/com.ibm.mq.con.doc/q019090\_.html.

The customization steps require changes to SYS1.PARMLIB and may need an IPL to activate the changes. We recommend that you check the preventative service planning information and apply any APAR fixes that also require an IPL before doing this.

If you are migrating from a previous version of IBM MQ for z/OS, you do not need to perform all the customization tasks. To find out what you need to do, read the Setting up IBM MQ for z/OS section of the IBM MQ product documentation in IBM Documentation about migrating from previous versions.

Installation verification programs are provided with IBM MQ for z/OS. These cannot be run until IBM MQ for z/OS has been customized and an IBM MQ for z/OS subsystem activated.

If you choose to have the file system in which you have installed IBM MQ for z/OS mounted in read-only mode during execution, then no further tasks are required to accomplish this.

The Setting up IBM MQ for z/OS section of the IBM MQ product documentation in IBM Documentation contains the step-by-step procedures to activate the functions of IBM MQ for z/OS.

## 6.4.1 Enabling measured usage license charges

If you want to enable measured usage license charges, run job **CSQ8TUBP** from data set THQ.TCSQINST. This job has two steps, the first step should complete with return code zero, and the second step should complete with return code 0 if FMID HMS9CD0 has been accepted, or return code 4 if it has not been accepted. On successful completion, this job will have copied the measured usage license charge exit program into the SIFALIB data set.

**Note:** By default this usermod is accepted into the distribution zone. If you do not want to accept it then the ACCEPT statement should be removed from the job before it is submitted.

The return code of 4 should be accompanied by the following message:

GIM61901W LMOD CSQ8UBEX WAS NOT MOVED BY SYSMOD CSQ8UBX BECAUSE CSQ8UBEX IS NOT IN THE dist ZONE

Where dist is the name you allocated for the distribution zone.

## 6.4.2 Preparing LPA data sets

By default, two MQ data sets have to be added to the LPA; SCSQLINK, and one of the following:

- SCSQSNLE
- SCSQSNLF
- SCSQSNLC
- SCSQSNLK
- SCSQSNLU

A user modification is provided in **CSQ8UERL** in data set THQ.TCSQINST that moves the contents of the SCSQSNLx data set into SCSQLINK so that only one data set needs to be added to the LPA. Even if the customization job (**CSQ8ASYJ**) has been run, there will still be some manual customization required for **CSQ8UERL**. Customize job **CSQ8UERL** and run it; it should complete with either return code 0 if FMID HMS9CD0 has been accepted, or return code 4 if it has not been accepted.

**Note:** By default this usermod is accepted into the distribution zone. If you do not want to accept it then the ACCEPT statement should be removed from the job before it is submitted.

The return code of 4 should be accompanied by the following message:

```
GIM61901W LMOD CSQNL28x WAS NOT MOVED BY SYSMOD CSQ8RLY BECAUSE CSQNL28x IS NOT IN THE dist ZONE
```

Where dist is the name you allocated for the distribution zone and x is the language suffix used in customizing the job.

## 6.5 What SMP/E has done

You have now taken the information off the distribution image that IBM supplied and installed it onto your system.

## 6.5.1 Library contents after installation

After the successful completion of SMP/E processing, your libraries have the names and contents shown in Figure 23.

Figure 23 (Page 1	Figure 23 (Page 1 of 3). Library contents after installation		
Target library	Distribution library	Description	
SCSQFCMD	ACSQFCMD	Sample JCL for IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer	
SCSQANLC		Load modules - IBM MQ for z/OS Simplified Chinese CHS product code and utilities	
SCSQANLE		Load modules - IBM MQ for z/OS US English ENU product code and utilities	
SCSQANLF		Load modules - IBM MQ for z/OS French FRA product code and utilities	
SCSQANLK		Load modules - IBM MQ for z/OS Japanese JPN product code and utilities	
SCSQANLU		Load modules - IBM MQ for z/OS Uppercase English ENP product code and utilities	
SCSQASMS	ACSQASMS	Assembler sample source	

Target library	Distribution library	Description
SCSQAUTH		Load modules - IBM MQ for z/OS product code and utilities
SCSQCICS		Load modules required by CICS DFHRPL
SCSQCLST	ACSQCLST	Sample CLISTS
SCSQCOBC	ACSQCOBC	COBOL Copybooks (sample and product copybooks)
SCSQCOBS	ACSQCOBS	COBOL Sample source
SCSQCPPS	ACSQCPPS	C++ Sample source
SCSQC37S	ACSQC37S	C/370 Sample source
SCSQC370	ACSQC370	C/370 Headers (sample and product headers)
SCSQDEFS	ACSQDEFS	Side definitions for C++, the DB2 DBRMs for shared queuing and language header files from previous releases of IBM MQ for z/OS
SCSQEXEC	ACSQEXEC	Exec files
SCSQHPPS	ACSQHPPS	Headers for C++
SCSQINST	ACSQINST	Install jobs JCL
SCSQLINK		Load modules - early code (must be in LPA)
SCSQLOAD		Load modules - non APF authorized samples, user exits, IVPs, stubs, utilities, C++ runtime DLLs.
SCSQMACS	ACSQMACS	Sample, product, and ZPARM macros
SCSQMAPS	ACSQMAPS	Sample maps
	ACSQMOD	Object code library
SCSQMSGC	ACSQMSGC	IBM MQ for z/OS Simplified Chinese CHS messages to be included in ISPMLIB concatenation
SCSQMSGE	ACSQMSGE	IBM MQ for z/OS US English ENU messages to be included in ISPMLIE concatenation
SCSQMSGF	ACSQMSGF	IBM MQ for z/OS French FRA messages to be included in ISPMLIB concatenation
SCSQMSGK	ACSQMSGK	IBM MQ for z/OS Japanese JPN messages to be included in ISPMLIB concatenation
SCSQMSGU	ACSQMSGU	IBM MQ for z/OS Uppercase English ENP messages to be included in ISPMLIB concatenation
SCSQMVR1		Load modules required for the mover when using TCP/IP with the UNIX System Services sockets or IUCV interface, or LU 6.2
SCSQPLIC	ACSQPLIC	PL/I Headers
SCSQPLIS	ACSQPLIS	PL/I Sample source
SCSQPNLA	ACSQPNLA	Sample panels

Target library	Distribution library	Description
SCSQPNLC	ACSQPNLC	IBM MQ for z/OS Simplified Chinese CHS panels to be included in ISPPLIB concatenation
SCSQPNLE	ACSQPNLE	IBM MQ for z/OS US English ENU panels to be included in ISPPLIB concatenation
SCSQPNLF	ACSQPNLF	IBM MQ for z/OS French FRA panels to be included in ISPPLIB concatenation
SCSQPNLK	ACSQPNLK	IBM MQ for z/OS Japanese JPN panels to be included in ISPPLIB concatenation
SCSQPNLU	ACSQPNLU	IBM MQ for z/OS Uppercase English ENP panels to be included in ISPPLIB concatenation
SCSQPROC	ACSQPROC	Sample JCL
SCSQSNLC		IBM MQ for z/OS Simplified Chinese CHS load modules required for specialized function
SCSQSNLE		IBM MQ for z/OS US English ENU load modules required for specialized function
SCSQSNLF		IBM MQ for z/OS French FRA load modules required for specialized function
SCSQSNLK		IBM MQ for z/OS Japanese JPN load modules required for specialized function
SCSQSNLU		IBM MQ for z/OS Uppercase English ENP load modules required for specialized function
SCSQTBLC	ACSQTBLC	IBM MQ for z/OS Simplified Chinese CHS tables to be included in ISPTLIB concatenation
SCSQTBLE	ACSQTBLE	IBM MQ for z/OS US English ENU tables to be included in ISPTLIB concatenation
SCSQTBLF	ACSQTBLF	IBM MQ for z/OS French FRA tables to be included in ISPTLIB concatenation
SCSQTBLK	ACSQTBLK	IBM MQ for z/OS Japanese JPN tables to be included in ISPTLIB concatenation
SCSQTBLU	ACSQTBLU	IBM MQ for z/OS Uppercase English ENP tables to be included in ISPTLIB concatenation

## 6.5.2 Directory contents after installation

After the successful completion of SMP/E processing for IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components, your directories will have the names and contents shown in Figure 24.

Directory	File	Contents
java/bin		IVPs and utilities
java/doc	wmqjms_javadoc.jar	MQ classes for JMS JavaDoc
java/lib		Jars and native libraries
java/samples	wmqjava/*	Samples using MQ classes for Java
java/samples	jms/*	Samples using MQ classes for Java Message Service
java/samples	pcf/*	Samples using MQ classes with PCF
mqft		IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer
web		IBM WebSphere Application Server Liberty Profile for IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components installation directory
web/usr		IBM WebSphere Application Server Liberty Profile user directory containing template mqweb server definition
zosmf	*.xml	Sample z/OSMF workflows for IBM MQ for z/OS
zosmf	*.properties	Sample z/OSMF workflow variables properties file for use with sample z/OSMF workflows for IBM MQ for z/OS
zosmf/exec	*.rexx	Sample REXX execs invoked by sample z/OSMF workflows for IBM MQ for z/OS
zosmf/jcl	*.jcl	Sample JCL submitted by sample z/OSMF workflows for IBM MQ for z/OS

The distribution libraries for IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components are ACSQOWSH and ACSQOWPX.

The distribution libraries for IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer are ACSQOFSH and ACSQOFPX.

The distribution libraries for IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components are ACSQOJSH and ACSQOJTR.

## 6.5.3 What to do if you apply service

If you apply service to APPC, TCP/IP, or Language Environment, see the Configuring queue managers on z/OS section of the IBM MQ product documentation in IBM Documentation for information about what to do. Details can be found at:

https://www.ibm.com/docs/SSFKSJ\_9.2.0/com.ibm.mq.con.doc/q019070\_.html.

Customizing the sample installation manually

# Appendix A. Customizing the sample installation manually

You can customize the sample jobs manually using your preferred editor. (Alternatively, you can use **CSQ8ASYJ** to customize the jobs.) If you choose to customize the sample jobs manually, you will find that comments are provided in the JCL to help you and, additionally, you will need to add a job card to meet your site's requirements before submitting them. However, you should read the rest of 6.0, "Installation Instructions" on page 24 before you start.

If you want to customize the sample installation jobs manually, these are the jobs that you must customize:

CSQ8B0GZ	Sets up an SMP/E global zone.
CSQ8C0TZ	Sets up an SMP/E target zone.
CSQ8D0DZ	Sets up an SMP/E distribution zone.
CSQ8E1AL	Allocates the IBM MQ for $z/OS$ base product and IBM MQ for $z/OS$ US English ENU target and distribution libraries.
CSQ8L0DD	Defines IBM MQ for z/OS target and distribution libraries to SMP/E.
CSQ8N0RC	Runs the SMP/E RECEIVE step for IBM MQ for z/OS. When customizing this job you must add the list of FMIDs you want to install. Look at the comments in the job for details.
CSQ8P0AP	Runs the SMP/E APPLY step for IBM MQ for z/OS. When customizing this job you must add the list of FMIDs you want to install. Look at the comments in the job for details.
CSQ8Q0AC	Runs the SMP/E ACCEPT step for IBM MQ for z/OS. When customizing this job you must add the list of FMIDs you want to install. Look at the comments in the job for details.
If you are going to use the optional LINK job (described in Appendix B, "Enabling automatic relinking after service is applied" on page 57) you must also customize:	

- CSQ8RLKB Customizes the CSQ8SLDQ SMP/E link statement for your system.
- **CSQ8SLDQ** SMP/E link for the base product.

In addition, if you are intending to install support for one of the optional national languages, you must customize:

CSQ8F2AL Allocates the IBM MQ for z/OS Japanese JPN target and distribution libraries.

- **CSQ8G3AL** Allocates the IBM MQ for z/OS Simplified Chinese CHS target and distribution libraries.
- **CSQ8H4AL** Allocates the IBM MQ for z/OS Uppercase English ENP target and distribution libraries.
- **CSQ8H5AL** Allocates the IBM MQ for z/OS French FRA target and distribution libraries.

If you intend to install IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components you must customize:

#### Customizing the sample installation manually

- **CSQ8I6AL** Allocates the distribution libraries for IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components.
- **CSQ8M6DD** Defines the target and distribution libraries for IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components to SMP/E.

If you intend to install IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer you must customize:

- **CSQ8I7AL** Allocates the distribution and target libraries for IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer.
- **CSQ8M7DD** Defines the target and distribution libraries for IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer to SMP/E.

If you intend to install IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components you must customize:

- **CSQ8I8AL** Allocates the distribution libraries for IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components.
- **CSQ8J8ZF** Create, format, mount and make active a zFS filing system.
- **CSQ8K8MK** Creates the target paths for IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components.
- **CSQ8M8DD** Defines the target and distribution libraries for IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components to SMP/E.

If you want to reduce the number of IBM MQ for z/OS target libraries that need to be added to the link list, you must customize the following job:

**CSQ8UERL** A user modification that moves the CSQ3ECMX load module into the SCSQLINK data set, from the specified language data set.

Finally, if you want to enable the measured usage license charge (MULC) feature, you must customize the following job:

**CSQ8TUBP** A user modification that moves the IBM MQ for z/OS exit program into the SYS1.SIFALIB data set.

Note: The order in which these jobs should be run is described in the following sections:

- 6.3.9, "Prepare the installation environment" on page 39
- 6.3.10, "Perform SMP/E RECEIVE" on page 40
- 6.3.15, "Perform SMP/E APPLY" on page 43
- 6.3.16, "Perform SMP/E ACCEPT" on page 45
- 6.4.1, "Enabling measured usage license charges" on page 49

There are a number of other members that may be in DHQ.UCSQINST. You do not need to customize them manually. They are:

CSQ8ASYJ CSQ8Z8MK CSQ8ZLKB CSQ8ZLKN Customizing the sample installation manually

CSQ8ZSYR

# Appendix B. Enabling automatic relinking after service is applied

SMP/E provides a facility to perform automatic cross zone link-editing when service has been applied to the following corequisite products:

- Language Environment
- z/OS callable services (APPC and RRS)

If you choose to use this option, the following must apply:

- IBM MQ for z/OS must be installed in a separate target zone from these other products.
- You must set up ZONEINDEXs between MQ and the other zones.
- If you are using an existing target zone, you must make sure that the XZLINK subentry for your target zone is set to AUTOMATIC.

This is performed as part of the SMP/E APPLY step.

## **B.1** Cross zone preparation

- 1. Create a ZONEINDEX in the IBM MQ for z/OS global zone for the Language Environment target and distribution zones.
- 2. Create a ZONEINDEX in the Language Environment global zone for the IBM MQ for z/OS target and distribution zones.
- 3. Create a ZONEINDEX in the IBM MQ for z/OS global zone for the z/OS callable services target and distribution zones.
- 4. Create a ZONEINDEX in the z/OS callable services global zone for the IBM MQ for z/OS target and distribution zones.

An example of adding a ZONEINDEX entry using UCLIN:

#### Enabling automatic relinking after service is applied

```
SET BOUNDARY(GZNAME) .
UCLIN .
ADD GLOBALZONE
ZONEINDEX((TZNAME,HLQS.TZNAME.CSI,TARGET)
(DZNAME,HLQS.DZNAME.CSI,DLIB)) .
ENDUCL .
Where:
GZNAME - The name of the global zone
TZNAME - The name of the target zone
DZNAME - The name of the distribution zone
HLQS - The high-level qualifiers for the target and
distribution zones
```

The names of the target and distribution zones must be the same in each of the global zones in which ZONEINDEXs are defined. For example if the MQ target zone name is MQTZON in the MQ global zone ZONEINDEX, then it must also be MQTZON in the Language Environment global zone ZONEINDEX, and the z/OS Global zone.

## **B.2 SMP/E LINK**

Run the following jobs in the order shown:

- 1. CSQ8RLKB
- 2. CSQ8SLDQ

#### **Expected Return Codes and Messages:**

The CSQ8RLKB job should complete with a return code of 0.

The **CSQ8SLDQ** job should complete with a return code of 0.

DDDEFs for SCEESPC and SCEELKED are required in the Language Environment target zone. DDDEFs are required in the z/OS callable services zone for CSSLIB. It is assumed these DDDEF entries were made during the installation of Language Environment, and z/OS.

# Appendix C. SMP/E Migration considerations

These notes apply only if you are installing over the top of a previous release of this product, that is, you are installing into the same SMP/E zone and target and distribution libraries as used by the previous release.

The Migrating IBM MQ for z/OS section of the IBM MQ product documentation in IBM Documentation contains the considerations for migrating queue managers from a previous release. Details can be found at:

https://www.ibm.com/docs/SSFKSJ\_9.2.0/com.ibm.mq.mig.doc/q007698\_.html.

Details of any APARs required for migration can be found online at: https://www.ibm.com/support/docview.wss?uid=swg27006519.

## C.1 Migrating from IBM MQ for z/OS 9.0.0 or IBM MQ for z/OS 9.1.0.

## C.1.1 Target and distribution zones.

IBM strongly recommends creating new target and distribution zones and libraries for an installation of IBM MQ for z/OS 9.2 because:

- IBM MQ for z/OS 9.2 requires increased space for some target and distribution libraries.
- Some data sets may now require being PDSE's rather than PDS's. It is not possible to alter allocations of existing data sets.
- Using new zones allows the provided allocation jobs to be used to create new libraries.
- The CSQ8C0TZ job will correctly allocate a PDSE for use as the SMPLTS library in the new zone.
- Cross zone link information is different in IBM MQ for z/OS 9.2 from previous releases.

See C.2, "Tailoring Installation jobs for migration." for a description of steps required to tailor the installation jobs, and the jobs to run, to create a new IBM MQ for z/OS 9.2 target zone in an existing SMP/E environment.

## C.2 Tailoring Installation jobs for migration.

The IBM MQ for z/OS installation jobs may be modified as followed to create new Target and Distribution zones within an existing SMP/E environment.

1. Edit members **CSQ8COTZ** and **CSQ8D0DZ** in library DHQ.UCSQINST so that DDNAMES and DDDEFS for SMPSCDS, SMPMTS, SMPSTS and SMPLTS refer to data sets with names containing the customization variable TZNAME. For example, for each of these data sets, change instances of SHLQUAL to SHLQUAL.TZNAME - change:

#### **SMP/E Migration considerations**

```
//SMPSCDS DD DSN=SHLQUAL.SMPSCDS,
and
    ADD DDDEF(SMPSTS)
    DA(SHLQUAL.SMPSTS) SHR.
to
//SMPSCDS DD DSN=SHLQUAL.TZNAME.SMPSCDS,
and
    ADD DDDEF(SMPSTS)
```

DA(SHLQUAL.TZNAME.SMPSTS)

respectively.

Ensure that the SMPPTS, SMPLOG DDNAMEs and the SMPPTS, SMPLOG and SMPLOGA DDDEFs set up for the new target and distribution zones reference those which already exist for the global zone you are reusing.

2. Edit member **CSQ8ASYJ** of DHQ.UCSQINST paying particular attention to the following customization variables:

SHR .

- SHLQUAL should be set to the high level qualifier of the existing SMP/E environment which you
  want to use.
- THLQUAL and DHLQUAL should contain version specific information for the new IBM MQ for z/OS data sets you will allocate, for example you might choose PP.MQM.V9RXMX for THLQUAL.
- GZONECSI should be the name of your existing SMP/E global zone.
- TZNAME and DZNAME should be new target and distribution zone names for installing IBM MQ for z/OS, for example, you might choose TZMQ9XX for TZNAME.
- 3. See 6.3.8, "Customize the sample installation JCL" on page 36 for further information on further customizing of the installation JCL.
- 4. Run CSQ8ASYJ to create customized installation jobs in THQ.THQINST.
- 5. Edit and submit CSQ8C0TZ to create a new target zone for installation of IBM MQ for z/OS.
- 6. Edit and submit CSQ8D0DZ to create a new distribution zone IBM MQ for z/OS.
- 7. Allocate target and distribution libraries by running the data set allocation jobs appropriate for your installation set. One or more of:
  - CSQ8E1AL
  - CSQ8F2AL
  - CSQ8G3AL
  - CSQ8H4AL
  - CSQ8H5AL
  - CSQ8I6AL
  - CSQ8I7AL
  - CSQ8I8AL

#### **SMP/E Migration considerations**

- 8. Optionally use **CSQ8J8ZF** to create and mount a zFS for the USS components installed in JMS9CD8, JMS9CD6 and JMS9CD7
- 9. Create DDDEF entries for the new target and distribution zones by running CSQ8L0DD, and:
  - CSQ8M6DD, if installing IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Web Components
  - CSQ8M7DD, if installing IBM MQ for z/OS Managed File Transfer
  - CSQ8M8DD, if installing IBM MQ for z/OS Unix System Services Components
- 10. Now run RECEIVE, APPLY and ACCEPT processing as described in 6.3.10, "Perform SMP/E RECEIVE" on page 40, 6.3.15, "Perform SMP/E APPLY" on page 43 and 6.3.16, "Perform SMP/E ACCEPT" on page 45.

# Appendix D. Notices

This information was developed for products and services offered in the U.S.A. IBM may not offer the products, services, or features discussed in this document in other countries. Consult your local IBM representative for information on the products and services currently available in your area. Any reference to an IBM product, program, or service is not intended to state or imply that only that IBM product, program, or service may be used. Any functionally equivalent product, program, or service that does not infringe any IBM intellectual property right may be used instead. However, it is the user's responsibility to evaluate and verify the operation of any non-IBM product, program, or service.

APAR numbers are provided in this document to assist in locating PTFs that may be required. Ongoing problem reporting may result in additional APARs being created. Therefore, the APAR lists in this document may not be complete. To obtain current service recommendations and to identify current product service requirements, always contact the IBM Customer Support Center or use S/390 SoftwareXcel to obtain the current "PSP Bucket".

IBM may have patents or pending patent applications covering subject matter in this document. The furnishing of this document does not give you any license to these patents. You can send license inquiries, in writing, to the

IBM Director of Licensing IBM Corporation North Castle Drive Armonk, New York 10504-1785 USA

For license inquiries regarding double-byte (DBCS) information, contact the IBM Intellectual Property Department in your country or send inquiries, in writing, to:

Intellectual Property Licensing Legal and Intellectual Property Law IBM Japan, Ltd. 19-21, Nihonbashi-Hakozakicho, Chuo-ku Tokyo 103-8510, Japan

## **D.1 Trademarks**

IBM, the IBM logo, CICS, Db2, ibm.com, MVS, OS/390, RACF, S/390, WebSphere, and z/OS are trademarks or registered trademarks of International Business Machines Corporation, in the United States and/or other countries. Other product and service names might be trademarks of IBM or other companies. A current list of IBM trademarks is available on ibm.com/trademark.

Java and all Java-based trademarks and logos are trademarks or registered trademarks of Oracle and/or its affiliates.

UNIX is a registered trademark of The Open Group in the United States and other countries.

# **Reader's Comments**

#### Program Directory for IBM MQ for z/OS, March 2022

We appreciate your input on this publication. Feel free to comment on the clarity, accuracy, and completeness of the information or give us any other feedback that you might have.

Send your comments by emailing us at ibmdocs@us.ibm.com, and include the following information:

- Your name and address
- Your email address
- Your telephone or fax number
- The publication title and order number
- The topic and page number related to your comment
- The text of your comment

When you send information to IBM, you grant IBM a nonexclusive right to use or distribute the information in any way it believes appropriate without incurring any obligation to you.

IBM or any other organizations will only use the personal information that you supply to contact you about the issues that you submit.

Thank you for your participation.



Printed in USA

